**Dissertationes Forestales 333** 

# Belowground carbon dynamics in Scots pine stands

Kira Ryhti

Institute for Atmospheric and Earth System Research (INAR) / Forest Sciences Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry University of Helsinki

Academic dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in the lecture hall of the Institute building, Hyytiälä Forestry Field Station, Juupajoki (Hyytiäläntie 124), on December 14<sup>th</sup> 2022 at 12 o'clock. Title of dissertation: Belowground carbon dynamics in Scots pine stands

Author: Kira Ryhti

Dissertationes Forestales 333

https://doi.org/10.14214/df.333

© Kira Ryhti

Use licence CC BY-NC-ND 4.0

Thesis Supervisors: Dr. Liisa Kulmala Finnish Meteorological Institute (FMI), Helsinki, Finland Institute for Atmospheric and Earth System Research (INAR) / Forest Sciences, Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry, University of Helsinki, Finland

Dr. Pauliina Schiestl-Aalto

Institute for Atmospheric and Earth System Research (INAR) / Physics, Faculty of Science, University of Helsinki, Finland

Professor Jaana Bäck

Institute for Atmospheric and Earth System Research (INAR) / Forest Sciences, Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry, University of Helsinki, Finland

Pre-examiners:

Professor Ivika Ostonen

Institute of Ecology and Earth Sciences, University of Tartu, Estonia

Dr. Anna Mari Markkola

Department of Ecology and Genetics, University of Oulu, Finland

## Opponent:

Professor Per Lennart Ambus

Department of Geosciences and Natural Resource Management, University of Copenhagen, Denmark

ISSN 1795-7389 (online) ISBN 978-951-651-756-1 (pdf)

ISSN 2323-9220 (print) ISBN 978-951-651-757-8 (paperback)

Publishers:

Finnish Society of Forest Science Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki School of Forest Sciences of the University of Eastern Finland

## Editorial Office:

Finnish Society of Forest Science, Dissertationes Forestales, Viikinkaari 6, 00790 Helsinki, Finland https://www.dissertationesforestales.fi

**Ryhti, K**. (2022). Belowground carbon dynamics in Scots pine stands. Dissertationes Forestales 333. 47 p. https://doi.org/10.14214/df.333

## ABSTRACT

Boreal forest soils are globally one of the most extensive carbon storages, whereas soil respiration ( $CO_2$  efflux) forms the largest carbon flux from the ecosystem to the atmosphere. Current changes in the world climate may have unpredictable effects on belowground carbon processes, and thereby, on the carbon balance of boreal forests.

To better understand the various processes in soil and to quantify the potential changes in the carbon cycle, forest-floor respiration ( $R_{FF}$ ) was partitioned into five different components, and tree-root respiration ( $R_R$ ) was estimated, using four different methods in a mature boreal Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) stand in southern Finland. Non-structural carbohydrate (NSC) concentrations in tree roots were determined, and carbon allocation to belowground by trees was estimated with the whole-tree carbon model 'CASSIA'. In addition,  $R_R$  and heterotrophic soil respiration ( $R_H$ ) were separated using root exclusion in seven coniferous forests along a latitudinal gradient in Northern and Central Europe.

The  $R_R$  comprised almost half of the  $R_{FF}$ , the  $R_H$  almost a third, and ground vegetation and respiration of mycorrhizal hyphae the remaining fifth in the boreal Scots pine stand. While the annual  $R_R$  decreased throughout the first three study years, the  $R_H$  increased when the mycorrhizal roots were excluded from the treatments. The  $R_R$  and most of the NSC concentrations were higher in the warmer years and lower in the cooler, as estimated with most of the methods. Three methods resulted in rather similar  $R_R$  estimations, while the  $R_R$ estimated with root incubation was significantly lower. The  $R_R$  was over 50% of the annual photosynthesis in the northernmost forest stand, whereas in the southernmost stand it was only up to 15%. Carbon allocation to the belowground, as modelled with CASSIA was a third of the annual photosynthesis on average and almost 5% for the symbiotic mycorrhizae.

**Keywords**: soil respiration, CO<sub>2</sub>, roots, non-structural carbohydrate (NSC), *Pinus sylvestris*, boreal forest

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The biggest thanks belong to my supervisors Dr. Liisa Kulmala, Dr. Pauliina Schiestl-Aalto and Prof. Jaana Bäck. First of all, thank you Liisa for believing in me and for an interesting topic to study, although I had my doubts at first. You taught me so much about coding, using different measurement devices and conducting field work, applying for grants, writing and scientific thinking. I had so much fun, especially in the early years. Pauliina, you joined a little bit later, but even before that, I have learned a lot from you as well and enjoyed our conversations about everything and research. And Jaana, no matter what had happened, you have always listened and helped with all the troubles or doubts that I had.

I am very grateful for Prof. Ivika Ostonen and Dr. Annamari Markkola who carefully preexamined my thesis and especially for my opponent, Prof. Per Ambus. Hopefully, we will have interesting discussion in the defense!

Special thanks to all the staff in Hyytiälä, especially Janne, Matti, Juho, Heikki, Reijo, Teemu, Sirpa, Silja, Tuula and kitchen staff, without your help, there would not have been experiments established or much data collected. I have really enjoyed my visits in Hyytiälä, because of all of you. Thank you for all your help and nice talks during laboratory work Sirkka Lietsala in Hyytiälä and Marjut Wallner in Viikki. As many have said before, I am not sure if my thesis would be completed without your help.

I want to thank Prof. Jussi Heinonsalo, Prof. Heljä-Sisko Helmisaari, Dr. Katja Rinne-Garmston, Dr. Anna Lintunen, Prof. Teemu Hölttä, Dr. Yann Salmon, Prof. Mari Pihlatie, Dr. Pasi Kolari, and all co-authors and members of my thesis committee Prof. Aleksi Lehtonen, Prof. Jukka Pumpanen, and Prof. Annikki Mäkelä for all your support and help with the experiments, research and articles. Many thanks to Anna Tuovinen, Sini Salko, Ilona Ylivinkka and Henri Jokinen for help with the measurements in Viikki, Hyytiälä and Värriö. Thank you, Dr. Naoki Makita, for helping us to study root growth in the field. Thank you, Jarkko Isotalo and Teppo Mattson, for the help with the statistics. Warm thanks to all current or former doctoral students especially Paulina, Iikka, Elisa, Maiju, Eva-Maria, Sanna, Chari, Jaakko, Angi, Yiyang, Laura, Kaisa, Teemu P., Lauri, Niko, Mari M., Caius, Magdalena, Che, Outi-Maaria, Yu, and all the others that I have forgotten to name here, just for the peer support and interesting discussions or also scientific insights.

I want to thank Kone Foundation for believing in my research and funding my work, INAR, Department of Forest Sciences, especially Fatima Ksiksou and Ritva Partanen, and the Ecosystem Processes Research Group who supported me during my doctoral studies.

I want to thank my friends from the university Anna and Tiina and from Hyytiälä, Jutta and Jani, who supported me while I was doing PhD work all these years. I want to thank my parents, who always believed and encouraged me in my studies and work. And finally, I want to thank you Ilmari, my love, for taking care of our daughter, me and all of us while I was writing this thesis.

Jämsä, August 2022, Kira Ryhti

## LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES

This dissertation is based on the following four original research articles published in peerreviewed journals, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I **Ryhti K**, Kulmala L, Pumpanen J, Isotalo J, Pihlatie M, Helmisaari H-S, Leppälammi-Kujansuu, J, Kieloaho A-J, Bäck J, Heinonsalo J (2021). Partitioning of forest floor CO<sub>2</sub> emissions reveals the belowground interactions between different plant groups in a Scots pine stand in southern Finland. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 297: 108266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2020.108266
- II Mäki M, Ryhti K, Fer I, Ťupek B, Vestin P, Roland M, Lehner I, Köster E, Lehtonen A, Bäck J, Heinonsalo J, Pumpanen J, Kulmala L (2022). Heterotrophic and rhizospheric respiration in coniferous forest soils along a latitudinal gradient. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 317: 108876. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2022.108876
- III Ryhti K, Schiestl-Aalto P, Tang Y, Rinne-Garmston K, Ding Y, Pumpanen J, Biasi C, Saurer M, Bäck J, Kulmala L (2022). Effects of variable temperature and moisture conditions on respiration and nonstructural carbohydrate dynamics of tree roots. Agricultural and Forest Meteorology 323: 109040. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2022.109040
- IV Schiestl-Aalto P, Ryhti K, Mäkelä A, Peltoniemi M, Bäck J, Kulmala L (2019). Analysis of the NSC storage dynamics in tree organs reveals the allocation to belowground symbionts in the framework of whole tree carbon balance. Frontiers in Forests and Global Change 2(17). https://doi.org/10.3389/ffgc.2019.00017

## **AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION**

Kira Ryhti (KR) was responsible for the summary of this thesis.

**I**. KR was responsible for conducting the measurements for one year, for the data analyses (except the linear mixed-effect model) and for leading the writing process.

**II**. KR was taking part in supervising the data analysis and participated in planning and writing of the manuscript as a co-author of the article.

**III**. KR was responsible for planning the setup, establishing the experiments, conducting part of the measurements, for the data and statistical analyses and for leading the writing process.

**IV**. KR participated in sample analysis and writing of the manuscript as a co-author of the article.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	3
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES	5
AUTHOR'S CONTRIBUTION	6
TABLE OF CONTENTS	7
LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS	8
1 INTRODUCTION	9
1.1 Boreal forests and belowground dynamics	9
1.2 C cycling in boreal forest floor	. 10
2 AIM AND OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY	. 13
3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	. 14
3.1 The study sites ( <b>I–IV</b> )	. 14
3.2 Ancillary environmental measurements (I-IV)	. 15
3.3 Partitioning of forest-floor respiration with trenching (I-III)	. 16
3.3.1 Root exclusion and ground vegetation treatments	. 16
3.3.2 Chamber- and plot-specific measurements	. 17
3.3.3 Litter decomposition	. 20
3.3.4 Estimating daily carbon dioxide emissions	. 20
3.3.5 Partitioning of total carbon dioxide emissions into different sources	. 21
3.4 Partitioning of respiration in components based on temperature responses (III)	22
3.5 Root incubations (III)	. 23
3.6 Whole-tree carbon-balance modelling (III, IV)	. 24
3.7 Non-structural carbohydrates (III, IV)	. 25
3.8 Statistical analyses	. 25
4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	. 27
4.1 Overview of environmental conditions and fluxes (I-IV)	. 27
4.2 Forest floor respiration components (I, II)	. 29
4.3 Respiration of tree roots (I–III)	. 30
4.4 Non-structural carbohydrate dynamics of tree roots (III, IV)	. 32
4.5 Belowground carbon allocation of trees (III, IV)	. 34
5 CONCLUSIONS	. 37
REFERENCES	. 38

# LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

С	carbon					
CASSIA	Carbon Allocation Sink-Source Interaction, dynamic tree growth model					
$CO_2$	carbon dioxide					
CON	intact control including tree roots					
CUT	all ground vegetation cut in ground vegetation treatment					
EC	eddy covariance					
FC	field capacity					
GPP	gross primary production					
Ν	nitrogen					
NEE	net ecosystem carbo-dioxide exchange					
NOR	normal intact ground vegetation					
NPP	net primary production					
NSC	non-structural carbohydrates					
Р	phosphorus					
Q <sub>10</sub>	temperature-response coefficient					
$\mathbf{r}_0$	basal respiration rate at 0 °C temperature					
R <sub>FF</sub>	respiration of forest floor					
R <sub>GMH</sub>	respiration of ground vegetation species other than dwarf shrubs (e.g.					
	grasses, mosses, herbs)					
R <sub>GV</sub>	respiration of ground vegetation					
R <sub>H</sub>	heterotrophic soil respiration					
R <sub>MY</sub>	respiration of mycorrhizal fungal hyphae					
R <sub>R</sub>	tree-root respiration					
R <sub>RES</sub>	residual respiration; the difference between predicted and measured values					
R <sub>SHR</sub>	respiration of dwarf shrubs					
RWC	relative water content					
SHR	only dwarf shrubs left in ground vegetation treatment					
SMEAR	Station for Measuring Ecosystem-Atmosphere Relations					
SOM	soil organic matter					
SWC	soil-water content					
T <sub>A</sub>	air temperature					
TER	total ecosystem respiration					
TR	trenching (i.e. root exclusion)					
TR1	trenching (i.e. root exclusion) using mesh fabric with 1-µm pore size					
TR50	trenching (i.e. root exclusion) using mesh fabric with 50-µm pore size					
Ts	soil temperature					
VPD	vapour-pressure deficit					
WP	wilting point					

## **1 INTRODUCTION**

### 1.1 Boreal forests and belowground dynamics

The boreal forest, or taiga, encircles the earth roughly between  $48^{\circ}$  and  $70^{\circ}$  N latitudes, covering North America, Northern Europe, Russia and Northeastern China. The boreal ecosystem is the second largest forested biome (Kasischke 2000) and is globally one of the most extensive reservoirs of carbon (C) (Bradshaw and Warkentin 2015). The boreal region is characterized by a cool, wet climate, with long winters and short summers, resulting in low decomposition rates and accumulation of C. However, the average temperature has continued to increase, being greatest in the high latitudes of Northern Europe, especially during winter (IPCC 2014). On the one hand, warming increases photosynthetic production (i.e. gross primary production; GPP) (McMahon et al. 2010; Keenan et al. 2014), which may even further enhance C sequestration in boreal ecosystems (Briceño-Elizondo et al. 2006; Jansson et al. 2008; Ueyama et al. 2013). On the other hand, it may increase the activity of autotrophic plants and decompositioning in soils, thus increasing carbon-dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) emissions as soil respiration (Rustad et al. 2001; Bond-Lamberty et al. 2010, 2018; Wang et al. 2014). Warming may shorten the snow-cover period in spring and advance the start of the growing season in the Northern Hemisphere (Collins et al. 2013), while also postponing the start of autumn (McMahon et al. 2010), thereby increasing the length of the growing season. However, the delayed snowfall and weakened insulation by the snow cover can, in turn, decrease temperatures in the soil  $(T_s)$  (Halim and Thomas 2018). With increasing temperatures, vapour-pressure deficits (VPDs) of the air may increase leading to higher evapotranspiration rates from forests (Kirschbaum 2000), which may, in turn, enhance the drying of soils. Therefore, the soil-water content (SWC) may become a more important factor determining terrestrial C exchange in boreal forests than currently (Liu et al. 2019). Even though summers have rarely been extremely hot and dry in Northern European forests, some examples from recent years (such as 2018) are available (Lindroth et al. 2020; Peters et al. 2020).

Coniferous trees such as spruce (Picea A. Dietr.), larch (Larix Mill), pine (Pinus L.) and fir (Abies Mill), which are adapted to cold temperatures, snow and tolerate varying water availability during the year, e.g. due to frozen soil, predominate in boreal forests (Kasischke 2000). The forest floor is inhabited by many evergreen dwarf shrubs, such as heather (Calluna vulgaris (L.) Hull), lingonberry (Vaccinium vitis-idaea L.), crowberry (Empetrum nigrum L.), and deciduous bilberry (Vaccinium myrtillus L.), also in addition to grasses and herbs. The ground floor is often covered by mosses and lichens. The soil microbiota are dominated by saprotrophic microbes and fungi, which are primary decomposers of soilorganic matter (SOM) (Read 1991). Boreal forests have relatively cold, wet acidic soils in which decomposition and nutrient cycling rates are relatively low, and plant roots and microorganisms in the soil compete mostly for nutrients (Kuzyakov and Xu 2013). Many of the coniferous tree species form symbiotic associations with ectomycorrhizal fungi, whereas dwarf shrubs form symbioses with ericoid mycorrhizae (Read 1991). Host plants benefit from gaining nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P) and other nutrients from mycorrhizae that would otherwise be unavailable to them, while the mycorrhizae benefit from the host plant by obtaining photosynthates (i.e. C compounds) (Smith and Read 2008). Substantial amounts of C are allocated to the mycorrhizal fungi by the host plant (Leake et al. 2001); thus the mycorrhizal hyphal necromass together with root litter forms a significant fraction of the SOM (Clemmensen et al. 2013).

Ecto- and ericoid mycorrhizal fungi also have saprotrophic capabilities by releasing degrading enzymes, mostly to scavenge nutrients from recalcitrant organic C resources in the soil (Read and Perez-Moreno 2003; Phillips et al. 2014). The presence of ecto- and ericoid mycorrhizal fungi may suppress the saprotrophic activity in a so-called 'Gadgil effect' (Gadgil and Gadgil 1971, 1975), which may result from multiple causes, e.g. from competition for resources between saprotrophic and ectomycorrhizal fungi, or from the chemical inhibition or parasitism of one by the other (Fernandez and Kennedy 2016). With a secure flow of organic C from the host plant, mycorrhizal fungi are likely in a favourable position to compete for nutrients with saprotrophs (Smith and Read 2008). Due to the Gadgil effect, the exclusion of mycorrhizal roots may enhance the activity of heterotrophic saprotrophs in the soil. Moreover, soil heterotrophic microbes also benefit from plant-derived C from roots and mycorrhizae, resulting in increase in decomposition in a so-called 'rhizosphere-priming effect' (Kuzyakov 2006; Bengtson et al. 2012). However, free exudation from plant roots to soil in forested ecosystems with ectomycorrhizal plants is considered negligible (Nehls 2008; Jones et al. 2009), and most of the photosynthates are allocated to fungal symbionts.

#### 1.2 C cycling in boreal forest floor

Due to extensive C storage, boreal ecosystems play important roles in the global C budget; thus changes in their C balance may greatly impact the atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration. Most of the C resides in soils and peatlands in the boreal region (Raich and Schlesinger 1992; Bradshaw and Warkentin 2015), while as the largest C flux from the ecosystem to the atmosphere, soil respiration is a key component of  $CO_2$  exchange (Janssens et al. 2001). Soil respiration consists of autotrophic respiration of tree roots (R<sub>R</sub>), respiration of the external hyphae of symbiotic mycorrhizal fungi (R<sub>MY</sub>) and nonsymbiotic heterotrophic microbes (R<sub>H</sub>), such as saprotrophic bacteria and fungi, that decompose SOM (Figure 1) (Kuzyakov 2006; Kutsch et al. 2009). In addition to trees and soil microbiota, respiration of ericaceous dwarf shrubs (R<sub>SHR</sub>) and other ground vegetation (e.g. grasses, mosses and herbs; R<sub>GMH</sub>) forms a significant part of the total forest-floor respiration (R<sub>FF</sub>).

Forest-floor vegetation in boreal forests contributes significantly to GPP (Goulden and Crill 1997; Morén and Lindroth 2000; Kulmala et al. 2011, 2019). Mosses in the ground floor are known to affect soil moisture and temperature by controlling hydrological processes (Clymo and Hayward 1982; Beringer et al. 2001) and acting as insulators (Bonan, 1991; Beringer et al. 2001; O'Donnell et al. 2009; Soudzilovskaia et al. 2013). Ericaceous dwarf shrubs and their ericoid roots are known to alter their living conditions, not only by lowering the soil pH and degrading SOM, but also by forming recalcitrant compounds (Adamczyk et al. 2016). Trees and ground vegetation species compete for recourses in the forest floor, yet they also have interconnections belowground. Studies have shown that trees and dwarf shrubs may be interconnected via common mycorrhizal networks (Villarreal-Ruiz et al. 2004; Sietiö et al. 2017), even in substantial amounts among tall trees (Klein et al. 2016). The effects of different ground vegetation species on various ecosystem properties e.g. respiration can be determined, e.g. using vegetation removals (see Wardle and Zackrisson 2005; Hautala et al. 2008), while R<sub>MY</sub> can be determined using mesh fabrics with various pore sizes (Moyano et



**Figure 1**. Schematic figure of aboveground carbon (C) exchange in photosynthesis and respiration, belowground C allocation to roots and root-associated mycorrhizal symbionts and to exudation, and various respiration sources of tree roots ( $R_R$ ), symbiotic mycorrhizal fungi ( $R_{MY}$ ), and heterotrophic microbes ( $R_H$ ). Photo of Scots pine by Juho Aalto.

al. 2008; Fenn et al. 2010; Heinemeyer et al. 2012; Yan et al. 2019), such as  $50 \mu m$  (Andrew et al. 2014; Hagenbo et al. 2019), enables ingrowth of external mycorrhizal fungal hyphae.

Tree roots, especially fine roots, are an important component of the belowground biogeochemical (Ostonen et al. 2017) and C cycles, since two-thirds of the net primary production (NPP) of trees in a Scots pine could be allocated to roots (Helmisaari et al. 2002). Trees allocate C compounds as nonstructural carbohydrates (NSCs, mostly sugars and starch) to different organs for growth, metabolic processes and C storage (Hartmann and Trumbore 2016). NSCs are also used for other purposes, such as cold tolerance in plants, and soluble sugars (mainly glucose, fructose and sucrose) to regulate water and osmotic potential in plant cells (Hartmann and Trumbore 2016). Soluble sugars in roots are used, e.g. for sustaining nutrients and water acquisition via osmoregulation, whereas starch plays a role as a reservoir for future use (Dietze et al. 2014; Martínez-Vilalta et al. 2016). Increased NSC concentration can be observed in stressed trees, e.g. under drought conditions (Körner 2003; Salmon et al. 2020), even though NSC depletion can be a sign of decline in plant vitality. Trees may increase belowground C allocation in early drought to produce root biomass to maintain water uptake and promote drought resistance and recovery (Hartmann et al. 2020).

The  $R_{\rm R}$  is an important indicator for root C dynamics and overall tree metabolisms and is controlled by allocation of photosynthates to roots during the growing season (Pregitzer et al. 2000; Hopkins et al. 2013).  $T_S$  is one of the most important drivers for the  $R_R$ , and with global warming, increased temperatures may increase the activity of tree roots, and thereby their respiration (Pregitzer et al. 2000; Wang et al. 2014). However, since roots are in direct contact with the soil, it has been challenging to separate and measure only the  $R_R$  or  $R_H$ . Several ways for estimating the R<sub>R</sub> have been used, such as various physical separation methods (e.g. root exclusion, girdling) and isotopic approaches (Hanson et al. 2000). In addition, the R<sub>R</sub> can also be directly measured from living roots in the soil (Rakonczay et al. 1997) or excised roots (Burton and Pregitzer 2003; Makita et al. 2012, 2013). The rootexclusion method, or so-called 'trenching' (TR), has long been used to physically separate the  $R_H$  from the  $R_{FF}$  to obtain the contribution of the  $R_R$  (Hanson et al. 2000; Kuzyakov 2006). In the method, the roots are excluded from the soil by cutting them around the intact plot, and new ingrowth of roots is prevented by installing root-impermeable material (e.g. deepreaching collar or mesh fabric). Root exclusion is reasonably simple and inexpensive in comparison to other methods (e.g. C isotopic analysis), although it is laborious when constructed. It is also problematic to label mature trees with C isotopes in the field, a method often forbidden at long-term experimental sites, since they induce disturbances in future studies using natural isotope abundances. In addition to the physical methods, the  $R_{\rm R}$  has been estimated by modelling. Examples of these methods include separation of the  $R_R$  and R<sub>H</sub>, using their different temperature sensitivities (e.g. Pumpanen et al. 2008, 2015), or modelling the  $R_R$  directly with a tree-level model such as in Schiestl-Aalto et al. (2015).

## 2 AIM AND OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

The aim of this dissertation was to determine the C dynamics of the forest floor, especially in boreal tree roots, and to analyse the effects of physical (e.g. climate) and biological (e.g. interaction between forest-floor organisms) factors on the seasonal and interannual variations in belowground C dynamics. The objectives were to determine: 1) the respiration rates of different forest-floor components and 2) the dynamics of tree-root NSC concentrations in comparison to environmental factors and other C fluxes of the tree.

Furthermore, four specific research questions were addressed:

- 1. What is the contribution of the different forest-floor components (e.g. heterotrophic microbes, ground vegetation species and mycorrhizal fungi) to the forest-floor respiration? (I)
- 2. What are the pros and cons of the various methods used to determine the respiration of different forest-floor components and tree roots? (**I–III**)
- 3. What drives the respiration and the NSC dynamics of tree roots? (I–IV)
- 4. How much NSC is allocated to tree roots and to belowground symbionts in the whole-tree C balance method? (**IV**)

For this purpose, various experiments were conducted in a Scots pine stand located at the Station for Measuring Ecosystem-Atmosphere Relations (SMEAR II) in Hyytiälä, southern Finland (**I–IV**) and in seven conifer stands along a latitudinal gradient from the boreal to the temperate climate zones in Northern and Central Europe (**II**). Measurements at the sites were conducted during several growing seasons under varying weather conditions.

## **3 MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### 3.1 The study sites (I–IV)

Most of the field experiments (I-IV) were conducted between 2012 and 2018 at the SMEAR II station located in Hyytiälä (61°51' N, 24°17' E), southern Finland (Figure 2) (Hari and Kulmala 2005). The stand is dominated by mature Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.) and was established by sowing after prescribed burning in 1962. The stand is classified as Vacciniumtype with medium fertility (Cajander 1926). The stand has a scarce undergrowth of Norway spruce (Picea abies (L.) H. Karst.) and mature deciduous trees, such as silver birch (Betula pubescens Ehrh.), downy birch (B. pendula Roth) and European aspen (Populus tremula L.). The mean height and diameter of the dominant trees in 2016 was 18.6 m and 18.5 cm (at breast height), respectively, and the stand density was 683 stems  $ha^{-1}$  (with diameter > 15 cm) and 1177 stems ha<sup>-1</sup>, when smaller trees (< 15 cm) were included. The vegetation on the forest floor is characterized by the presence of ericaceous dwarf shrubs, such as bilberry, lingonberry, and heather, mosses such as Schreber's big red stem moss (Pleurozium schreberi (Brid.) Mitt.), splendid feather moss (Hylocomium splendens (Hedw.) Schimp.) and dicranum mosses (Dicranum Hedw. sp.), and herbs and grasses, such as wavy hairgrass (Deschampsia flexuosa (L.) Trin). The soil above the bedrock is a medium-fertility Haplic podzol with soil depth of 0.5–0.7 m. The site is characterized by a boreal climate with mild, humid summers and cold, snowy winters. The mean annual temperature is 3.5 °C, varying from -7.7 °C in February to 16.0 °C in July (years 1980-2009; Pirinen et al. 2012). The mean annual rainfall at the site is 711 mm, which is distributed rather evenly throughout the year (Pirinen et al. 2012). The growing season (i.e. daily mean temperatures constantly over 5 °C) length is approximately 165-175 days.

In addition to Hyytiälä, field experiments and measurements were conducted in seven conifer stands along a latitudinal gradient (in the boreal, hemiboreal and temperate climate zones) in Northern and Central Europe (Figure 2) (II). The northernmost boreal site, SMEAR I, is located in Värriö, northern Finland (67°46' N, 29°35' E). The stand was a 65-year-old naturally populated uneven Scots pine stand (Santalahti et al. 2018) with a basal area weighted mean tree height of 10 m and a density of 750 stems ha<sup>-1</sup> (Kulmala et al. 2019). The forest-floor vegetation is characterized by the presence of ericaceous dwarf shrubs, such as lingonberry, heather and black crowberry, mosses such as Schreber's big red stem moss and broom fork-moss (Dicranum scoparium Hedw.), and lichens, such as the grey-green reindeer lichen (Cladonia rangiferina (L.) F. H. Wigg.) (Matkala et al. 2021). The other boreal Scots pine and Norway spruce stands were located in Punkaharju (61°81' N, 29°32' E and 61°81' N, 29°32'E, respectively) and Tammela (60°62' N, 23°84' E and 60°65' N, 23°81' E, respectively) in southern Finland. The sites in Punkaharju were a 90-year-old Scots pine stand and an 80-year-old Norway spruce stand with heights of 24 m and 28 m and densities of 741 and 370 stems ha<sup>-1</sup>, respectively (Ťupek et al. 2019). The sites in Tammela were a 70-yearold Scots pine stand and a 70-year-old Norway spruce stand with a height of a 22 and 22 m and density of 619 and 633 stems ha-1, respectively (Ťupek et al. 2019). Both of the sites are Vaccinium vitis-idaea-type according to Cajander site type classification (Salemaa et al. 2008). The hemiboreal site is located in Norunda, southern Sweden ( $60^{\circ}05'N$ ,  $17^{\circ}29'E$ ) and the temperate site in Brasschaat, Belgium (51°18'N, 4°31'E). The site in Norunda was a 120year-old stand with a mixture of Scots pine and Norway spruce with heights of 25 m-28 m and a density of 429 stems ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2009 (Lindroth et al. 2018). The forest floor in Norunda is



**Figure 2**. Six study sites along a latitudinal gradient in the boreal, hemiboreal, and temperate climate zones in Northern Europe (II) (original drawing by Mari Mäki). Scots pine stands in Värriö (SMEAR I station) and Hyytiälä (SMEAR II station) in black, Scots pine and Norway spruce stands Punkaharju and Tammela in yellow, a mixed Scots pine/ Norway spruce stand in Norunda in orange, and a Scots pine stand in Brasschaat in black.

covered by bilberry, sphagnum mosses (*Sphagnum* spp.), and bracken (*Pteridium aquilinum* (L.) Kuhn) (Morén and Lindroth 2000). The site in Brasschaat was a 90-year-old Scots pine stand with patches of deciduous tree species, such as the pedunculate oak (*Quercus robur* L.), with an average dominant tree height of 21.3 m in 2012 (Bequet et al. 2012) and a density of 384 stems ha<sup>-1</sup> in 2014 (Horemans et al. 2020). The forest floor in Brasschaat is covered by mosses, such as the cypress-leaved plait-moss (*Hypnum cupressiforme* Hedw.) and grasses, such as Purple moor-grass (*Molinia caerulea* (L.) Moench) (Janssens et al. 1999; Curiel et al. 2005).

#### 3.2 Ancillary environmental measurements (I–IV)

 $T_s$ , soil moisture and SWC were measured automatically at the SMEAR II station in Hyytiälä. The  $T_s$  was measured with thermocouples (NXP Semiconductors, Eindhoven, the Netherlands) at 2–5-cm and 9–14-cm depths, respectively. SWC was measured using time-domain reflectometry (Campbell Scientific Inc., Logan, UT, USA) and with a Delta-T Theta probe soil-moisture sensor (Delta-T Devices Ltd., Cambridge, UK) at 14–25-cm and 10-cm depths, respectively. The air temperature ( $T_A$ ) was measured with a Pt100 sensor at a height of 16.8 m at the SMEAR II station in Hyytiälä. The thermal time (i.e. the effective temperature sum;  $T_{SUM}$ ; degree-day, °Cd) (Trudgill et al. 2005), was calculated as the sum of the daily average temperatures above 5 °C from days when the average temperature was permanently more than 5 °C.

The net ecosystem  $CO_2$  exchange (NEE) was measured using the eddy covariance (EC) technique, with a closed-path  $CO_2/H_2O$  gas analyser (LI-COR Inc., Lincoln, NE, USA) and an ultrasonic 3D anemometer (Gill Instruments Ltd. Lymington, Hampshire, UK) above the

stand at a height of 24 m until 2017 (and 2.5 m higher in 2018) in Hyytiälä (I–IV). In Värriö, Norunda and Brasschaat, the NEE was measured using the EC technique with a closed-path CO<sub>2</sub>/H2O gas analyser (LI-COR Inc.) and with an ultrasonic 3D anemometer (METEK Ltd., Elmshorn, Germany or Gill Instruments Ltd.) above the stand at a height of 16.6 m, 36 m and 41 m, respectively (II). The instrumentations are described in detail for Hyytiälä in Vesala et al. (2005), for Värriö in Kulmala et al. (2019), for Norunda in Lindroth et al. (2018) and for Brasschaat in Carrara et al. (2004). The total ecosystem respiration (TER) was modelled from the night-time turbulent fluxes, using an exponential function with  $T_A$  or  $T_S$  as the explanatory factor (e.g. Reichstein et al. 2005; Kolari et al. 2009). The GPP was derived from the NEE and TER, as follows:

$$GPP = -NEE + TER. \tag{1}$$

The GPP in Punkaharju and Tammela (**II**) was estimated using a semi-empirical ecosystem model PRESLES (PREdict Light-use efficiency, Evapotranspiration and Soil water) using daily mean  $T_A$ , VPD, precipitation and photosynthetic photon flux density data measured at the sites as model inputs according to Peltoniemi et al. (2015) and Minunno et al. (2016).

#### 3.3 Partitioning of forest-floor respiration with trenching (I-III)

### 3.3.1 Root exclusion and ground vegetation treatments

Various belowground forest floor components were partitioned using TR. The TR experiments were established in 2012 (I) and in 2017 (III) in Hyytiälä, in 2014 in Tammela and Punkaharju, and in 2015 in Värriö, Norunda and Brasschaat (II). Trenching plots were constructed by excavating a minimum 40-cm-deep ditch (when possible) around a 90  $\times$  90 cm square plot in 2012 (I) (Figure 3A) and a circular plot with a diameter of 60–70 cm in 2017 (III) (Figure 3B) in Hyytiälä, a 100  $\times$  100 cm square plot Tammela and Punkaharju (for further details see Ťupek et al. (2019)), a 120  $\times$  120 cm square plot in Norunda and a circular plot with a diameter of 60–70 cm in Värriö and Brasschaat (II).

All roots around the TR plots were cut, and the plots were isolated from the surrounding soil using a mesh fabric (Figure 3B) with either 1-µm (TR1) or 50-µm (TR50) pore size (LK-Suodatin Oy, Tampere, Finland) (I), and with TR1 (III) in Hyytiälä, with TR1 in Värriö, Norunda and Brasschaat, and with TR50 in Tammela and Punkaharju (II). Both TR1 and TR50 allowed water and nutrients to flow through, but TR1 prevented the ingrowth of both plant roots and plant-associated mycorrhizal fungi, whereas TR50 allowed the ingrowth of mycorrhizal fungi, but not of plant roots. After installation of the mesh fabric, the ditch around the plot was refilled with excavated soil. The non-trenched controls (CON) included undisturbed roots and soil microbes (I–III).

Alongside the belowground treatments, the ground vegetation treatments were applied to partitioning of forest-floor components aboveground in Hyytiälä (**I**). The aboveground parts of the ground vegetation was either totally removed by cutting (CUT), all aboveground parts of other than ericaceous dwarf shrubs were removed (SHR), or all plants were left intact as would be normally (NOR) on the plots, resulting in nine different treatment combinations (Figure 5) (**I**). All regrown ground vegetation was removed several times per year from CUT and SHR, and more often from the measured area (i.e. the collar). The ground vegetation on the plots was left intact (NOR) at all other sites (**II**), except for Hyytiälä (**III**), when all ground



**Figure 3**. A square root-exclusion (trenching) plot with normal ground vegetation in 2015 (I) (photo by Jussi Heinonsalo) (A), and a round trenching plot under construction after trench excavation and mesh fabric installation around the intact soil in 2017 (III) (photo by Kira Ryhti) (B) in Hyytiälä.

vegetation was cut from the plots (CUT). The combinations of below- and aboveground treatments and the number of plots for each site are presented in Table 1.

After construction of the plots and ground vegetation treatments, the collars for the manual chamber measurements, tubes for soil-moisture profile probe (Delta-T Devices Ltd.) in Hyytiälä (I, III) and collars for the manual chamber measurements in Värriö, Punkaharju and Tammela (II) were installed.

#### 3.3.2 Chamber- and plot-specific measurements

The CO<sub>2</sub> effluxes were measured with manual and automated chambers, using a standard closed-chamber technique (e.g. Pumpanen et al. 2015) at each experimental plot on permanently installed collars during the snow-free seasons (**I–III**). The chambers enclosed all the intact ground vegetation (mosses, dwarf shrubs etc.), if there were any left in the treatment (i.e. CUT, SHR) (Table 1), and were ventilated with ambient air between the measurements. All the chambers were darkened and ventilated, except for Norunda where they were transparent (Table 1) (**I–III**).

The manual cylindrical chamber in Hyytiälä (Figure 4A) was 19.7 cm in diameter and 23.9 cm (**I**) or 19.9 cm (**III**) in height. The CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in the headspace of a chamber was measured with a GMP343 infrared sensor (Vaisala Oyj, Vantaa, Finland) at 5-sec intervals for 5 min (**I**) and 5, 15 or 30 min (**III**). The same data measured in **I** were also used for Hyytiälä in **II** (Table 1, 2), and the same measurement protocol as described previously for Hyytiälä were used in Värriö (**II**), but the chamber was 20 cm in diameter and 25 cm in height. The CO<sub>2</sub> effluxes in Tammela and Punkaharju were manually measured using a cylindrical chamber with a diameter of 30 cm and a height of 21 cm (**II**). The CO<sub>2</sub> concentration was measured in the chamber headspace with a portable infrared CO<sub>2</sub> analyser



**Figure 4**. Manual chamber measurement on root-exclusion (trenching; TR) plot without ground vegetation (I, III) (A), and automated chamber (B) at the Hyytiälä field site (III). Photos A and B were taken by Kira Ryhti and Liisa Kulmala, respectively.

(PP Systems Inc., Amesbury, MA, USA) at 4.8-sec intervals for 2 min. The measurements in Tammela and Punkaharju are described in detail in Tupek et al. (2019).

The automated chamber in Hyytiälä was an acrylic box  $(20 \times 20 \text{ cm} \text{ in area and } 25 \text{ cm} \text{ in height})$  covered with aluminium foil to exclude the light (Figure 4B) (III). The CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in the chamber was measured with a GMP343 infrared sensor (Vaisala Oyj) at 5-sec intervals for a total of 3.5 min. The CO<sub>2</sub> effluxes in Norunda were measured with rectangular chambers (48 cm × 48 cm × 40 cm) placed on collars installed in the mineral soil (II). The CO<sub>2</sub> concentration was measured inside the chamber headspace using an infrared gas analyser (LI-COR Inc.) at 10-s intervals for a total of 3 min. The CO<sub>2</sub> effluxes in Brasschaat were measured with an automated soil CO<sub>2</sub> flux system equipped with a dark chamber bowl (LI-COR Inc.) (II).

Soil-moisture profiles were measured manually with a PR2 profile probe soil-moisture sensor and recorded with an HH2 moisture meter (Delta-T Devices Ltd.) at each plot in Hyytiälä at the same time as the manual chamber measurements at 2–4-week intervals (I, III). The daily soil moisture for each plot and day of the year in Hyytiälä were derived, using the linear relationship between plot-specific soil-moisture profile measurements, which were chosen between 5- and 15-cm depths from the soil surface, and continuous measurements conducted at SMEAR II station in Hyytiälä (I, III). In Värriö, SWC was manually measured at each plot at the same time with the manual chamber measurements with a ML3 soil moisture sensor (Delta-T Devices Ltd.), and with a ThetaProbe (Delta-T Devices Ltd.) in Punkaharju and Tammela (II). The SWC was also measured continuously at each plot with soil moisture sensors (Delta-T Devices Ltd. and Soil Scout Oy, Helsinki, Finland) in Punkaharju and Tammela, and measured continuously with ThetaProbe ML2x sensors (Delta-T Devices Ltd.) in both Norunda and Brasschaat (II). The T<sub>s</sub> was manually measured at each plot with a portable thermometer at the time of the manual chamber measurements in Värriö, Punkaharju and Tammela (II). The T<sub>s</sub> was measured continuously at each plot using

iButton temperature sensors (Maxim Integrated, San Jose, CA, USA) in Hyytiälä (I, III), Värriö, Punkaharju and Tammela, using type T thermocouples in Norunda and a  $T_s$  probe (LI-COR Inc.) in Brasschaat (II).

**Table 1**. Chamber method, site, included in article, ground vegetation treatments: ground vegetation removed (CUT), only dwarf shrubs left (SHR), normal intact vegetation (NOR) and trenching treatments: trenching (TR) using 1-µm (TR1) and 50-µm (TR50) mesh fabric, and non-trenched controls (CON), number of the plots at each site (I–III).

Chamber	Site	Article	Trenching	Plots	Control	Plots
Manual	Hyytiälä	I	TR1/50-CUT	6	CON-CUT	6
			TR1/50-SHR	6	CON-SHR	6
			TR1/50-NOR	6	CON-NOR	12
	Hyytiälä	П	TR1-NOR	6	CON-NOR	12
	Värriö	П	TR1-NOR	8	CON-NOR	20
	Punkaharju	П	TR50-NOR	12	CON-NOR	24 (+12)
	Tammela	П	TR50-NOR	12	CON-NOR	24 (+12)
	Hyytiälä	Ш	TR1-CUT	6	CON-NOR	12
Automatic	Norunda	П	TR1-NOR	2–3	CON-NOR	3–4
	Brasschaat	П	TR1-NOR	4	CON-NOR	6
	Hyytiälä	III	_		CON-NOR	2–3

 Table 2.
 Chamber method, site, included in article, transparency of the chamber, measurement period and interval at each site (I–III).

Chamber	Site	Article	Transparency	Years	Interval
Manual	Hyytiälä	1711	Darkened	2013–2015	2–4 weeks
	Värriö	П	Darkened	2015–2018	2–4 weeks
	Punkaharju	П	Darkened	2015–2016	1 week
	Tammela	П	Darkened	2015–2016	1 week
	Hyytiälä	Ш	Darkened	2017–2018	2–4 weeks
Automatic	Norunda	П	Transparent	2015–2018	30 min
	Brasschaat	П	Darkened	2015–2018	30 min
	Hyytiälä	Ш	Darkened	2013–2015	30 min
			Darkened	2017–2018	30 min

### 3.3.3 Litter decomposition

To determine decomposition in the experimental plots, nylon litterbags of 1-mm mesh size (LK-Suodatin Oy, Tampere, Finland) filled with 1.0-2.0 g (dry weight) of a mixture of dried Scots pine and dwarf shrub root litter (diameter 2–5 mm) or dried Scots pine needles were placed between the organic layer and mineral-soil surface at each plot in Hyytiälä in 2012 (I), in Värriö, Norunda and Brasschaat in 2015 (II), and in Hyytiälä in 2017 (III) and collected annually as long as measurements were made at each site. First, the fresh weight of the remaining litter in the bags was measured, then the litter was dried ( $60.0 \,^{\circ}$ C) for the dry weight, and later burned to determine the ash content and finally the mass loss. The ash content of the litter was analysed to correct for the error in mass loss data caused by possible mineral-soil particles attached to the litter. The annually decomposed root masses were calculated in different size classes (I) or for fine roots (II).

#### 3.3.4 Estimating daily carbon dioxide emissions

The CO<sub>2</sub> emissions were calculated by linear fitting against time and the CO<sub>2</sub> concentration inside the chamber headspace (I–III). For Hyytiälä, measurements between 45 sec and 4 min (I, III) or between 1 min and 4 min (III) were used in the analysis. However, in a few cases when the early measurement seemed unstable (III), we used later measurements keeping the time the same in fitting (3 min), and checked that the level of the flux was comparable to that of the others. All the other chambers were darkened, containing only respiration, except for Norunda, where only measurements during night-time without photosynthesis were used in calculations according to Pumpanen et al. (2015) (II).

All the roots in the plots were assumed to die in cutting during construction of the TR plots and ground vegetation removals, and begin slowly to decompose, producing additional  $CO_2$  emissions. The additional  $CO_2$  emissions from dead residual roots were determined for trenched (TR1, TR50) (**I–III**) or ground vegetation removal (SHR, CUT) (**I**, **III**) treatments, and estimated using the total root biomasses and the annually decomposed root masses at each site (see 3.3.3 Litter decomposition). The same mass-loss rate of root litter measured in Hyytiälä was used for Punkaharju and Tammela (**II**). The  $CO_2$  emissions for each TR and SHR or CUT plot were corrected by reducing the estimated additional  $CO_2$  emissions from the measured  $CO_2$  emissions in Hyytiälä (**I**, **III**), and from annual  $CO_2$  emissions at other sites (**II**).

The CO<sub>2</sub> efflux  $(f_i(t))$  at plot *i* was assumed to be driven by the T<sub>S</sub> and the SWC as follows,

$$f_i(t) = \left(1 + \left(\frac{1 - RWC_i(t)}{\alpha}\right)^{\nu}\right)^{-1} r_{0_i} Q_{10_i} \frac{T_{S_i(t)}}{10},$$
(2)

where  $\alpha$  and v are empirical parameters determining the response of the CO<sub>2</sub> efflux to soil moisture,  $r_0$  the basal respiration rate at 0 °C temperature,  $Q_{10}$  the temperature-response coefficient,  $T_{S_i}(t)$  the T<sub>s</sub> in soil horizon B, and RWC the relative water content at moment t. The RWC at plot i was calculated according to Mäkelä et al. (2008) as follows,

$$RWC_i(t) = \frac{M_i(t) - WP}{FC - WP},$$
(3)

where  $M_i(t)$  is the SWC in soil horizon B at plot *i*, FC the field capacity and WP the wilting point. A field capacity (FC) and wilting point (WP) were set for Hyytiälä (I, III) in

accordance with Ilvesniemi et al. (2010). The same FC and WP values were used for Värriö, Punkaharju, Tammela and Brasschaat, and for Norunda FC and WP were set according to Stähli et al. (1995) (**II**). First, the starting values of parameters  $r_0$  and  $Q_{10}$  (and  $\alpha$  in **I**) were estimated (**I–III**) in accordance with Mäkelä et al. (2008). Parametrization was conducted with the nls-function in R (R Core Team 2019), using the 'port' algorithm. Secondly, these estimated parameters were set as starting values during estimation of the parameters  $r_0$  and  $Q_{10}$  (and  $\alpha$  in the article **I**), which were then used to estimate the daily CO<sub>2</sub> emissions at each plot with Equation 2.

After the tree roots in the TR plots were cut and died, the lack of water uptake by the roots caused changes in soil moisture and  $T_s$ , which were clearly visible, especially in the warm, dry year 2018 in Hyytiälä (III) (Figure 7D). Therefore, the mean  $T_s$  and moisture of the intact CON were used in parameter estimation to overcome the possible effects on the CO<sub>2</sub> emissions of altered  $T_s$  and moisture in the TR plots.

The daily CO<sub>2</sub> emissions  $(f_i(t))$  at each plot *i* were summed to obtain the annual CO<sub>2</sub> emissions  $(R_i^y)$  in year *y*, as follows:

$$R_i^{\mathcal{Y}} = \sum_{t=1}^{t=365} f_i(t) \tag{4}$$

#### 3.3.5 Partitioning of total carbon dioxide emissions into different sources

The yearly cumulative CO<sub>2</sub> emissions  $(R_i^y)$  were divided into different sources in Hyytiälä (I) (Figure 5), assuming that respiration of TR1-CUT contained only heterotrophic microbes and their respiration (i.e.  $R_H$ ) and the others as follows,

$$R_R = CON - TR50, (5)$$

$$R_{MY} = TR50 - TR1, \tag{6}$$

$$R_{GMH} = NOR - SHR, \tag{7}$$

$$R_{SHR} = SHR - CUT, \tag{8}$$

where  $R_R$  stands for respiration of tree roots,  $R_{MY}$  for mycorrhizal fungal hyphae,  $R_{SHR}$  for ericoid dwarf shrubs, and  $R_{GMH}$  for ground vegetation other than dwarf shrubs (e.g. grasses, mosses and herbs).

In Punkaharju and Tammela  $R_R$  was partitioned with TR50 as in Equation 5 and in Värriö, Norunda and Brasschaat (II), and Hyytiälä (III) with TR1 as follows:

$$R_R = CON - TR1. \tag{9}$$

Both the TR and CON plots contained intact ground vegetation (NOR) in Värriö, Hyytiälä, Norunda and Brasschaat (II), and the TR plots (TR50) also mycorrhizal fungal hyphae in Punkaharju and Tammela (II). All ground vegetation was cut (CUT) from the TR plots in Hyytiälä (III), while it was left intact in the CON plots. Therefore, the parameters estimated (I) were used to estimate respiration of ground vegetation ( $R_{GV}$ ) (III), which was then reduced from the  $R_{FF}$  at the same time as the  $R_{H}$  (Equation 9).



**Figure 5.** Schematic illustration of various treatments, including the three manipulations aboveground: 1) all ground vegetation removed (CUT), 2) only dwarf shrubs left (SHR), 3) normal intact vegetation (NOR) and three belowground: 1) trenching (TR) treatments 1  $\mu$ m (TR1) and 2) 50  $\mu$ m (TR50), and 3) non-trenched controls (CON) on the forest floor of the Scots pine stand in Hyytiälä (drawing by Kira Ryhti, photos of Scots pine and ground vegetation by Juho Aalto). All CON plots comprise respiration of heterotrophic microbes (R<sub>H</sub>), tree roots (R<sub>R</sub>) and mycorrhizal fungi hyphae (R<sub>MY</sub>), TR50 R<sub>H</sub> and R<sub>MY</sub>, and TR1 R<sub>H</sub>. In addition, plots with NOR and SHR contain respiration of ground vegetation (R<sub>GV</sub>) and dwarf shrubs (R<sub>SHR</sub>), respectively (I).

#### 3.4 Partitioning of respiration in components based on temperature responses (III)

The  $R_R$  was separated from the  $R_{FF}$  using the temperature responses of the CO<sub>2</sub> effluxes in the automated chambers on different temporal timescales in Hyytiälä (**III**) according to Pumpanen et al. (2015). The short-term temperature responses fitted over the 7-day periods were assumed to represent the CO<sub>2</sub> efflux of heterotrophic microbes decomposing SOM ( $R_H$ ) and long-term temperature response fitted over the growing season CO<sub>2</sub> efflux of the forest floor ( $R_{FF}$ ), i.e. both autotrophs and heterotrophs (Pumpanen et al. 2015). The  $R_H$  in each chamber *i* was calculated with an exponential function as follows:

$$R_{H_i}(t) = r_{0_i} Q_{10h_i}^{\frac{T_i(t)}{10}},\tag{10}$$

where  $R_H$  is the heterotrophic respiration,  $r_0$  the average 7-day temperature response fitting in the second week of May in 2013–2015,  $Q_{10h}$  the mean  $Q_{10}$  value over the 7-day periods and  $T_i(t)$  the  $T_S$  at moment *t*. An average of  $r_0$  fitted over the 7-day period beginning the second week of May 2013–2015 was used for both study years because the measurements were begun later in the study years 2017–2018. The R<sub>FF</sub> for each chamber was calculated in the same way as in Equation 2, but using parameters  $Q_{10}$  and  $r_0$  of the long-term fitting over the growing season. The R<sub>R</sub> in each chamber *i* was separated by removing the calculated R<sub>H</sub> from the R<sub>FF</sub> as follows:

$$R_{R_i}(t) = R_{FF_i}(t) - R_{H_i}(t).$$
(11)

#### 3.5 Root incubations (III)

The tree roots were excavated from the soil of the Scots pine stand (**III**) approximately 100 m from the main experimental area at the SMEAR II station in Hyytiälä to prevent disturbance of the study site. Three root samples were excavated from depths of approximately 5–15 cm from the ground level at 2–4-week intervals from April to November in 2017–2018. The root samples were cut from coarse roots or root systems as a whole with root tips, with only one cutting surface to minimize additional respiration from the extra cuts, although Makita et al. (2013) concluded that the respiration rate was significantly higher only when root samples were cut more than 10 times. The root samples were cleaned by hand of the excess soil, while the microbial respiration from adhering soil was expected to have minimal impact on respiration (Makita et al. 2013). The diameter of the root samples at the thickest point was approximately 1–2 mm and full length of the sample root was approximately 15–20 cm (Figure 6B).

The root samples were incubated with the self-built incubation system (Figure 6A) at the field site. The samples were put in multilayer 1-l gas-sampling bag within 5 min after cutting to prevent a major decrease in  $CO_2$  emissions. The bag was sealed, emptied of air and refilled with 500 ml ambient air. The  $CO_2$  concentration in the bag was measured at ambient temperature with a nondispersive GMP343 infrared sensor (Vaisala Oyj) every 5-sec for a total of 15 min in each measurement. The air in the chamber bag was circulated (0.5 l min<sup>-1</sup>) during the measurement with a small pump (KNF Neuberger Inc., Freiburg, Germany).

The CO<sub>2</sub> efflux was calculated from the increase in CO<sub>2</sub> concentration inside the bag by linear fitting with time. Only measurements between 1 min and 5 min were used in the analysis. Since the size of the samples varied, mass-based respiration rates were derived, using the dry weight of the individual root sample. The dry-mass-based respiration of excised roots was upscaled to the ground area, using an estimate for daily living pine root biomass at the study site in Hyytiälä (SMEAR II station). The daily living root biomass per ground area was calculated for each day of the year, using the total pine root (diameter < 5 mm) biomass of 221 g m<sup>-2</sup> at the site (Ding et al. 2021) and daily growth measured at the site in 2018 (Ding et al. 2020), whereas the turnover rate of the roots was assumed to be 1 yr.

The residual respiration ( $R_{RES}$ ) was calculated, reducing the predicted values ( $R_i(t)$ ) from the measured CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes ( $f_i(t)$ ) within treatment *i* as follows,

$$R_{RES_i}(t) = f_i(t) - r_0 Q_{10}^{\frac{T(t)}{10}},$$
(12)

where  $r_0$  is the basal respiration rate,  $Q_{10}$  the temperature coefficient and T(t) the T<sub>A</sub> or T<sub>S</sub> at measurement time *t*. First, the  $Q_{10}$  and  $r_0$  were fitted to the measured CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes, and then the  $Q_{10}$  and  $r_0$  values obtained were used for predicting the respiration with T<sub>A</sub> or T<sub>S</sub> measured at SMEAR II in Hyytiälä (III).



**Figure 6**. Illustration of an incubation system including: 1) tubing (in blue), 2) battery, 3) pump and 4) chamber bag on the right and 5) Vaisala infra-red CO<sub>2</sub> probe with 6) logger on the left (A), and an example of excised root sample in the field site in Hyytiälä (B) (III). Drawing A by Sini Salko and photo B by Kira Ryhti.

#### 3.6 Whole-tree carbon-balance modelling (III, IV)

The process based model 'Carbon Allocation Sink-Source Interaction' (CASSIA) (Schiestl-Aalto et al. 2015) was used to analyse the seasonal dynamics of whole tree C balance and allocation to different functional pools at SMEAR II in Hyytiälä (**III**, **IV**), with a time-step of 1 day. In the model, photosynthesized C (photosynthesis; *P*) is allocated to the tree organs (e.g. foliage xylem, fine roots), and used for structural growth (*G*), released as respiration (*R*) or allocated to mycorrhizal symbionts belowground (*B*). The change in total NSC storage (*W*; kg C tree<sup>-1</sup>) is as follows:

$$\frac{dW}{dt} = P - R - G - B. \tag{13}$$

The NSC storage was further divided into soluble sugars and starch. The photosynthesis was modelled (**IV**), using SPP (Stand Photosynthesis Program) model (Mäkelä et al. 2006), which was calibrated to our study site at SMEAR II (Kolari et al. 2007; Duursma et al. 2009) and provides photosynthesis of different size classes of trees in a stand. The GPP derived from the EC measurements conducted at SMEAR II was used as photosynthesis in the modelling (**III**). Continuous measurements of  $T_A$ ,  $T_S$  and SWC measured at SMEAR II were used as the other inputs (**III**, **IV**).

Belowground C allocation to mycorrhizal fungi was added to the model (**IV**). NSCs were allocated to the belowground after the T<sub>s</sub> in the B-horizon increased to above 10 °C, simultaneously with cessation of shoot growth. A proportion ( $a_B$ ; 0.0–0.3) of daily photosynthesis was allocated to belowground symbionts if the total NSC storage exceeded a threshold ( $W_B$ ; kg C tree<sup>-1</sup>). The threshold was determined as the sum of total NSC storage, in which growth decreases in the original model version ( $W_{crit}$ ), and the average C pool was used for autotrophic respiration late season (October–December) in 1997–2012, according to Schiestl-Aalto et al. (2015). Allocation to belowground symbionts ( $B_i$ ) on day *i*, after shoot growth cessation was as follows,

$$B_i = \begin{cases} a_B P_i, & \text{if } W_i \ge W_B \\ 0, & \text{if } W_i < W_B \end{cases}$$
(14)

where  $P_i$  is the photosynthesis (kg C tree<sup>-1</sup> day<sup>-1</sup>),  $W_i$  the total NSC storage, and  $W_B$  the threshold for C allocation to belowground symbionts.

Root growth in the CASSIA model was updated (III) according to the daily root elongation rate determined from flat-bed scanner images at SMEAR II in 2018 by Ding et al. (2020). Responses of the daily growth rate of pioneer and fibrous roots to  $T_S$  and SWC presented by Ding et al. (2020) were added to the CASSIA model. The  $R_R$  was calculated as the sum of growth and maintenance respiration of roots modelled with CASSIA, in which the maintenance respiration is dependent on the  $T_S$  and moisture, and growth respiration is proportional to the growth rate.

#### 3.7 Non-structural carbohydrates (III, IV)

The same roots as for incubation were used in the NSC analysis in Hyytiälä (III). The sampling and incubation of the roots is described in section 3.5 Root incubations. After incubation, the root samples were put into 15-ml plastic tubes and kept in the cold in a cooler for approximately 1 hr before heating in a microwave oven (1 min, 600 W) to stop the enzymatic activity. The root samples incubated were stored in a freezer (-18 °C) until they were dried (III). Fine root samples were collected from nearby the sample trees or other treeorgan sampling (IV) at the SMEAR II station in Hyytiälä. The fine root samples were collected every 3 weeks during the snow-free period and less frequently outside the growing season for a total of nine times during year 2015. The samples were taken with soil cores (with a diameter of 5 cm) from the humus and A-horizon layers in the soil. The fine roots were identified and divided into two size classes (< 1 mm and 1-2 mm) and later pooled together for each sampling day, since the NSC concentrations did not vary significantly between these size classes. The root samples were frozen in liquid N after being washed from the soil and stored in an ultra-low freezer  $(-80 \,^{\circ}\text{C})$  (IV). Thereafter, all the root samples (III, **IV**) were freeze-dried (SciQuip Ltd. Merrington, Shropshire, UK) for 3 days (72 hr) and milled into fine powder (Spex SamplePred, Metuchen, NJ, USA) before the laboratory analysis.

The concentrations of NSCs, soluble sugars (alpha and beta glucose, fructose, sucrose and raffinose) and starch in the incubated roots (**III**), and the fine-root samples (**IV**) were analysed at the Natural Resources Institute, Helsinki, Finland (LUKE). In practice, the soluble sugars were extracted from approximately 50 mg of finely ground samples and the concentrations were analysed with a gas chromatograph (Agilent Technologies Inc., Santa Clara, CA, USA) equipped with a mass spectrometer (Agilent Technologies Inc.). After extraction of the soluble sugars, the starch was enzymatically degraded to glucose and the concentration was analysed with a spectrophotometer (Shimadzu Co., Kyoto, Japan). The NSC concentrations were determined per dry weight.

#### 3.8 Statistical analyses

The effects of the vegetation and TR treatments on the  $CO_2$  emissions within each year in 2013–2015 in Hyytiälä (I) were tested, using the linear mixed-effect model and with the

general linear-hypothesis test (Hothorn et al. 2008) at significance levels of P < 0.01 and P < 0.001. The normalized yearly CO<sub>2</sub> emissions of the treatments in Hyytiälä were compared in year 2013 to years 2014 and 2015 with the Wilcoxon signed-rank test at a significance level of P < 0.05 (I).

The effects of the various environmental drivers (i.e.  $T_S$  and SWC) on the  $R_H$  and  $R_R$  measured at each site (II) were tested, using linear mixed-effect models that were estimated based on the maximum-likelihood (ML) method, and the best model was chosen, based on the Bayesian information criterion (BIC) and the Akaike information criterion (AIC). The effect of a fixed-intercept parameter ( $B_0$ ),  $T_S$  ( $B_T$ ) and RWC ( $B_{RWC}$ ), and interaction of all these parameters was tested and only statistically significant parameters were included in the model. In addition, linear-regression analysis was conducted between the  $R_R$  and GPP, and between the  $R_R$  and the annual temperature sum at a significance level of P < 0.05 (II).

The associations between the various environmental variables (i.e. temperature, SWC), NSC concentrations and variables of the  $R_R$  and  $R_{RES}$  of incubated roots in Hyytiälä in 2017–2018 were tested with Pearson's correlation analysis and linear regression analysis at a significance level of P < 0.05 (III). In addition, the correlations between the four methods of determining the  $R_R$  in Hyytiälä were tested with Pearson's correlation analysis (III).

R (R Core Team 2019), MATLAB (version 2018a, MathWorks, Natick, MA, USA) and SPSS Statistics (IBM SPSS, Armonk, NY, USA) softwares was used in the statistical analyses.

## 4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

#### 4.1 Overview of environmental conditions and fluxes (I–IV)

The  $T_A$  levels in spring and summer were lowest in 2017 than in other years within the period 2013–2018 in Hyytiälä (Figure 7A). This resulted in wide differences in the  $T_{SUM}$  (i.e. thermal time; the sum of the daily average temperatures above 5 °C), which were 1463, 1417, 1213, 1347, 1040 and 1669 °Cd in 2013–2018, respectively, 2018 being the warmest year. The  $T_S$  fluctuation lagged behind that of  $T_A$ , being lower than in the  $T_A$  in summer and higher during winter (Figure 7A). The monthly mean  $T_A$  and annual  $T_{SUM}$  were highest in the southernmost temperate Scots pine forest (Brasschaat) and lowest in the northernmost boreal Scots pine forest (Värriö) (**II**).

The annual GPPs (1307, 1266, 1289, 1309, 1204, and 1249 g C m<sup>-2</sup> yr<sup>-1</sup> in 2013–2018, respectively; Figure 7B) and annual NEEs (–293, –299, –323, –295, –299, and –324 g C m<sup>-2</sup> yr<sup>-1</sup> in 2013–2018, respectively; Figure 7B) in Hyytiälä were comparable in different years, despite larger interannual changes in T<sub>SUM</sub> values. The annual GPP was highest at the southernmost site in Brasschaat and lowest at the northernmost site in Värriö (**II**)

The mean R<sub>FF</sub> measured with manual chambers in Hyytiälä was highest in summer 2018, while the mean respiration in the TR plots by heterotrophic microbes (i.e. R<sub>H</sub>) was highest in 2015 (Figure 7C). Similarly, the R<sub>FF</sub> in mature Scots pine and mixed Norway spruce stands in Sweden was higher in the warmer, dryer year 2018 than in the cooler, wetter year 2017 (Chi et al. 2021). The mean  $R_{FF}$  decreased from 2013 to 2015, probably following the changes in the  $T_s$  and SWC, whereas  $R_H$  in the TR plots increased due to the 'Gadgil effect' (Gadgil and Gadgil 1971, 1975) (I). The annual  $R_{FF}$  increased with the  $T_{SUM}$  in both Scots pine and Norway spruce stands along the latitudinal gradient, with exception of the mixed Scots pine/ Norway spruce forest in Norunda, where  $R_{FF}$  was highest in all of the study years (II). Norunda is known to be a long-term net source of  $CO_2$ , potentially due to high levels of decomposition of old SOM and thereby high  $R_{\rm H}$  (Lagergren et al. 2019; Shahbaz et al. 2022). Janssens et al. (2001) found that neither soil respiration nor the TER of 18 forested sites throughout Europe was associated with the mean annual temperature, but that both were significantly associated with the GPP, and thus with the productivity of the site. However, the  $T_{SUM}$  is probably a better measure of growing season temperature than is the annual mean temperature, since it only accounts for daily average temperatures above 5 °C.

The mean SWC in the TR plots was higher in most years than in the continuously measured SWCs in the intact soil of Hyytiälä (Figure 7D). The driest year was also the warmest year, i.e. 2018, when the continuously measured SWC in the soil of the upper B horizon was lowest ( $< 0.2 \text{ m}^3 \text{ m}^{-3}$ ) from June to September, whereas in 2013 and 2014, the SWC was lowest in early August and during September to October in 2015 (Figure 7D). The years 2016 and 2017 were moist, and the SWC was above 0.2 m<sup>3</sup> m<sup>-3</sup> throughout the year. The monthly mean SWCs varied between the sites along the latitudinal gradient, but were usually higher at the boreal Norway spruce sites than at the Scots pine sites (**II**).



**Figure 7**. Daily mean air temperature (T) in black and soil T at 9–14-cm depths in orange (A), gross primary production (GPP) and measured net ecosystem carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) exchange (NEE) (B), mean forest floor respiration at intact plots  $\pm$  standard error (SE) in black and mean respiration of root-exclusion (trenching; TR) plots without ground vegetation (TR1-CUT)  $\pm$  SE in pink (C), soil-water content (SWC) in the soil at 10-cm depth at intact plots in black and in TR plots  $\pm$  SE in blue (D) at the Hyytiälä field site in 2013–2018 (**I–IV**).

#### **4.2** Forest floor respiration components (I, II)

The annual  $R_{FF}$  was partitioned into mean  $R_R$ ,  $R_H$ ,  $R_{SHR}$ ,  $R_{GMH}$  and  $R_{MY}$  in 2013–2015 in Hyytiälä (I). The data collected 9 months after TR in 2013 were used to show the overall contribution of the various CO<sub>2</sub> sources, before treatment-related changes were established in the system (e.g. the Gadgil effect). The mean contributions of  $R_R$  and  $R_H$  were 48% and 30%, respectively, while  $R_{GMH}$ ,  $R_{SHR}$ , and  $R_{MY}$  were 10%, 8%, and 4%, respectively, of the total  $R_{FF}$  (Figure 5 in I). The annual  $R_{FF}$  was partitioned into  $R_H$  and  $R_R$  at seven conifer sites along a latitudinal gradient (Figure 2) (II).

The  $R_H$  in the TR plots increased over time, presumably due to exclusion of tree roots and mycorrhizal fungi (I). This so-called 'Gadgil effect' (Gadgil and Gadgil 1971, 1975; Fernandez and Kennedy 2016) was seen in both TR treatments (TR1 and TR50) throughout the years, especially when the ground vegetation was removed (CUT) (Figure 7C) or everything other than dwarf shrubs was removed (SHR) (I). The CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in the TR treatments without ground vegetation increased almost two-fold when the yearly variation was normalized (I), indicating a strong increase in soil heterotrophic microbial activities. Similar enhancement was not seen in the CON treatments (I), in  $R_{FF}$  measured in Hyytiälä (Figure 7C) or in **III**. The annual  $R_H$  increased with the  $T_{SUM}$  in both Scots pine and Norway spruce stands, being exceptionally high in most of the study years in the mixed Scots pine/ Norway spruce forest in Norunda (II). However, when the  $R_H$  was normalized with soil C at each site, the  $R_H$  per soil C was seemingly independent of the annual  $T_{SUM}$  (II). The  $T_S$  and soil moisture showed a statistically significant association with the  $R_H$  at all sites, except soil moisture in the northernmost stand in Värriö (II).

The  $R_R$  comprised on average 48% of the  $R_{FF}$  (I), which is in accordance with Hanson et al. (2000), who estimated from 37 published field-based studies that the  $R_R$  contributes 49% of the total soil respiration for sites with forest vegetation. Similar results found with both girdling and TR experiments in boreal coniferous forests support the finding (e.g. Högberg et al. 2001; Lavigne et al. 2003; Vogel et al. 2005; Comstedt et al. 2011). In contrast to the  $R_{FF}$  and  $R_H$ , the annual  $R_R$  of the stands did not show as clear an association with the  $T_{SUM}$  along a latitudinal gradient, and even normalizing the  $R_R$  with fine-root biomass at each site did not differ in outcome (II). The  $T_S$  showed a statistically significant association with the  $R_R$  at all sites, with the exception of the southernmost stand in Brasschaat (II). Soil moisture also showed a statistically significant association with the  $R_R$  at all sites, except in the northernmost stand in Värriö (II).

The  $R_{MY}$  comprised up to 4% of the  $R_{FF}$  in Hyytiälä (I), which was considerably less than in most published studies varying from 3% to 31% of the  $R_{FF}$  in various temperate and boreal ecosystems (Heinemeyer et al. 2007, 2012; Moyano et al. 2008; Fenn et al. 2010; Andrew et al. 2014; Yan et al. 2019). A recent study conducted in Scots pine stands in central Sweden, in which incubating ingrowth mesh bags were used, showed that the  $R_{MY}$  in the growing season contributed up to 17% of the  $R_{FF}$  on average (Hagenbo et al. 2019). The CO<sub>2</sub> emissions were expected to be higher in TR50 than in TR1 (Equation 6), since mycorrhizal fungi could enter the plot through a pore size of 50 µm, but not through 1 µm (I). However, the annual CO<sub>2</sub> emissions within the TR50 and TR1 treatments were similar, indicating that the distance between the collar for chamber measurements and the intact soil with roots and their mycorrhizae around the plot may have been too long to detect the main  $R_{MY}$ , especially in the first years (I). Nevertheless, in the TR50 treatments where dwarf shrubs were left intact (SHR), the  $R_{MY}$  was higher than on average or with CUT or normal intact ground vegetation (NOR), and increased throughout the study years in 2013–2015 (I). The ericaceous dwarf shrubs roots and their mycorrhizae more probably passed through the 50- $\mu$ m mesh from inside to outside the plot, rather than the other way around (I). Dwarf shrubs have been suspected of having fungal interconnections with boreal trees via ericoid, endophytic, or ectomycorrhizal fungi (see Vrålstad 2004). Klein et al. (2016) showed belowground C trade-offs among the trees in a temperate forest via overlapping rhizospheres assisted by common ectomycorrhizal networks, while Pickles et al. (2017) studied the fungal networks between Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii* (Mirbel) Franco) seedlings.

The  $R_{GMH}$  comprised 10% of the  $R_{FF}$  in Hyytiälä and was not partitioned further in our study (**I**), but other studies have found that the contribution of mosses can be substantial, accounting for 5–10% of the forest-floor CO<sub>2</sub> efflux in three black spruce (Picea mariana (Mill.) Britton, Sterns & Poggenb.) forests in Alaska at different elevations (Vogel et al. 2005) and 7% in a black spruce forest in Canada (Swanson and Flanagan 2001).

The  $R_{SHR}$  comprised 8% of the  $R_{FF}$  in Hyytiälä and increased throughout the study years 2013–2015 in the absence of tree roots, but only when hyphal access was allowed (TR50) (I). The  $R_{SHR}$  and TR50 increased throughout the study years in 2013–2015 (I). This could indicate dwarf shrubs having fungal associations outside the plots via their ericoid mycorrhizae. In turn, the  $R_{SHR}$  in our study may have become reduced when accompanied by other ground vegetation, such as mosses, or tree roots, in the same plot (I). Gornall et al. (2007) discovered that the soil under thin or removed moss layers showed higher microbial biomass and activity, due to warmer soil conditions than did soil with deeper moss layers, which led to increased N availability to plants. Mosses (e.g. *Pleurozium schreberi*) may suppress growth in Scots pine seedlings and dwarf shrubs due to retention of N in ground-floor vegetation (Zackrisson et al. 1997, 1999), while removal of mosses and lichens leads to increased growth of dwarf shrubs (Hautala et al. 2008).

#### 4.3 Respiration of tree roots (I–III)

The  $R_R$  calculated by the root exclusion method in Hyytiälä (I, III) agreed well with that determined with the temperature response method and the CASSIA model, except in 2015 (Figure 8). Exclusion of tree roots and their mycorrhizae from the soil imparts competitive advantage to heterotrophs (i.e. the 'Gadgil effect'), resulting in overestimation of the  $R_H$  over time (I, II), which would, in turn, result in underestimation of the  $R_R$ . Partitioning in 2013–2015 was conducted using TR50, which allows ingrowth of mycorrhizal hyphae into the plot. However, ingrowth of mycorrhizal fungi seemed negligible, which was not enough to suppress the heterotrophic activity (I). The  $R_R$  derived with the temperature-response method was similar to that modelled with CASSIA, although somewhat lower also in 2015 (Figure 8). The  $R_R$  was higher in the warmer years, such as 2013, 2016 and 2018, than in the cooler years 2015 and 2017 (Figure 8).

The  $R_R$  derived from the excised root-incubation method was notably lower during the summer months than those from the other three methods in 2017–2018 (Figure 8) (III). This may indicate that the method was not successful, because it considered only the respiration and biomass of smaller roots (diameter < 5 mm), while upscaling of the dry-mass-based respiration was conducted, using an estimate of the daily living biomass of roots (III). For example, standardizing the sample size is difficult, which again may have resulted in differences in respiration between samples. Thus, weighting the incubated  $R_R$  only with the dry weight of the samples may not have been sufficient, since most of the variation in respira-



**Figure 8**. Mean tree root respiration ( $R_R$ ), using excised root incubation in pink, mean  $R_R$  partitioned from total forest floor respiration in the field using the root exclusion method in purple, mean  $R_R$  between chambers partitioned with a temperature response approach from total forest floor respiration in grey and  $R_R$  simulated with the whole-tree carbon (C) balance model 'CASSIA' in blue in 2013–2018 in Hyytiälä (I–IV).

tion of fine roots can be explained by diameter, root tissue density, N content or total root length per unit root mass, which also accounts for branching of the roots (Burton et al. 2002; Makita et al. 2009, 2012, 2016). Moreover, the root samples were excavated from topsoil, which may be significantly drier than the deeper soil layers, which may not represent the status of the entire root system, including the deeper soil layers, varying root types and symbiotic microbes.

The  $R_{\rm R}$  showed a statistically significant association with soil moisture at all sites, except in the northernmost stand in Värriö (II). Besides, Matkala et al. (2021) found no effect of extreme weather events (e.g. extremely warm, dry years; including year 2018) on the TER, respiration potential or water exchange of a Scots pine stand in Värriö located in eastern Finnish Lapland (Figure 1). In contrast, the TER and respiration potential decreased, due to warm, dry summers in a Norway spruce forest in western Finnish Lapland (Matkala et al. 2021). The significant associations between the  $R_{\rm R}$  and soil moisture (II) were mostly negative at the Scots pine sites, while in the pure Norway spruce stands, the associations were positive. This indicates that a decrease in soil moisture also decreases the activity of tree roots (i.e.  $R_R$ ), as shown by Norway spruce, which are less resilient to warm, dry periods than are Scots pine (Lagergren and Lindroth 2002; Baumgarten et al. 2019; Matkala et al. 2021), which may be seen (II) as a decrease in the  $R_R$  with soil moisture in the Norway spruce stands. Various tree species also have different types of root systems and strategies for responding to drought stress by modifying their water uptake dynamics (Grossiord et al. 2017). Plants can, for example, grow roots deeper to reach deeper water sources (Mackay et al. 2020). Furthermore, a decrease in soil moisture decreased the  $R_R$  of the incubated roots when the temperature effect was removed (i.e. R<sub>RES</sub>; Equation 12) in Hyytiälä (III). Likewise, Burton and Pregitzer (2003) found that dry conditions significantly reduced the respiration rates of the excised roots of sugar maple (Acer saccharum Marshall) and red pine (Pinus

*resinosa* Alton) in Michigan, USA. However, as noted previously, the root samples for incubation were excavated from the topsoil, which may be significantly drier than the deeper soil layers (**III**), whilst the  $CO_2$  efflux measured in the TR experiments (**I–III**) also arose from the deeper soil layers.

#### 4.4 Non-structural carbohydrate dynamics of tree roots (III, IV)

The raffinose concentration in the incubated roots in Hyytiälä (III) was clearly higher in spring and autumn than in summer, and rather similar in 2017–2018 (Figure 9A), while the results for 2015 were lacking (IV). The fructose and glucose concentrations were on average higher in warm year 2018 than in 2015 or 2017 (Figure 9B). The annual pattern of the fructose and glucose concentrations varied between the study years, decreasing during the summers in 2015 and 2017, and increasing during summer 2018. The sucrose + glucose + fructose (SGF) sum and the sucrose concentrations tended to increase towards the end of the study years (Figure 9C). The starch content showed no clear interannual differences between the study years (Figure 9D). The total NSC (i.e. soluble sugars and starch) concentration, upscaled for the whole tree in 2015, increased in spring, peaked in June and decreased again towards autumn, mainly due to changes in starch concentration (IV).

The sucrose, glucose and fructose concentrations were higher in the drier, warmer year 2018 than in the moister, cooler year 2017, indicating osmoregulation in the roots (III). Under dry conditions, the concentration of solutes (i.e. sugars) increases in tree tissues, such as roots, to increase the osmotic pressure in response to water stress and to maintain water balance in the cells. The glucose and fructose concentrations especially were correlated negatively with the SWC, but also sucrose, SGF and soluble sugars were also negatively associated with the SWC (III). The soil moisture also decreased in late summer 2015, while the glucose concentration seemingly increased along with it (Figure 9B). Similarly, Koppenaal et al. (1991) found higher glucose and fructose concentrations in the roots of water-stressed jack pine (Pinus banksiana Lambert) and white spruce (Picea glauca (Moench) Voss) seedlings after exposure to 7 days of water stress. Zang et al. (2014) observed a significant negative correlation between the root fructose concentrations and reduced soil moisture in European beech (Fagus sylvatica L.) saplings. Furthermore, the soluble sugar concentrations correlated negatively with the SWC, which is in line with previous findings of increased soluble sugar concentrations in roots under water stress (Kim et al. 2000; Rogiers et al. 2011; Galiano et al. 2017). The raffinose concentrations in the incubated roots correlated positively with the SWC; however, the correlation was likely due to coincidence between the higher SWC and lower T<sub>S</sub>, and a strong negative correlation between the  $T_s$  and raffinose concentrations in the roots (III). Likewise, Niederer et al. (1992) found higher raffinose concentrations in Norway spruce roots during winter and lower concentrations in summer. Decreasing temperatures and a change from long to short days in autumn stimulate cold and frost adaptation and induce raffinose synthesis. However, Wiemken and Ineichen (1993) noticed that raffinose accumulated in Norway spruce roots when they were cooled, even if the shoots, which primarily perceive the photoperiod and temperature changes were kept in a warm environment or removed. The starch concentration in the incubated roots was insensitive to changes in the SWC, but correlated positively with the T<sub>S</sub> (III). After removing the effect of temperature on the R<sub>R</sub> of the incubated roots, the



**Figure 9**. Mean concentrations ± standard error (SE) of raffinose in purple (A), fructose and glucose in black and light blue, respectively (B), sucrose, glucose and fructose (SGF) combined and sucrose in black and pink, respectively (C) and starch in black (D) in fine roots obtained with a soil corer in 2015 (**IV**) and incubated root samples in 2017 and 2018 (**III**) in Hyytiälä.



**Figure 10.** Root respiration rate ( $R_R$ ) and the concentration of hexoses (i.e. glucose and fructose) of incubated roots at the SMEAR II Scots pine stand in 2017–2018 (**III**). The measurements during the drought in 2018 (soil-water content (SWC) < 0.2 m<sup>3</sup> m<sup>-3</sup>) are indicated in orange. The line represents linear regression (P < 0.05), where the association between the means of the  $R_R$  and the concentration of hexoses with sufficient soil moisture (points in black) was calculated, using Pearson's correlation.

R<sub>RES</sub> was negatively associated with the root fructose and glucose concentrations (III). NSCs are used as energy sources in plant metabolism, and therefore, the negative correlation between the root NSC concentrations and the R<sub>RES</sub> could indicate consumption of C compounds by the roots. However, despite a clearly negative association (Figure 10) between the incubated R<sub>R</sub> and concentration of hexoses (i.e. fructose and glucose) with sufficient soil moisture (SWC > 0.2 m<sup>3</sup> m<sup>-3</sup>), it was lost when the soil moisture became too low (SWC < 0.2 m<sup>3</sup> m<sup>-3</sup>) (r = -0.31, P > 0.05). Thereby, the low SWC was most probably driving the increase in these NSC compounds, while the respiration of the incubated roots did not directly follow the changes in NSCs in our study (III).

#### 4.5 Belowground carbon allocation of trees (III, IV)

The belowground C allocation of trees was estimated with the whole-tree C balance model CASSIA in Hyytiälä (**III, IV**). Maximum photosynthesis, indicated by GPP, was rather similar in years 2013–2018 in Hyytiälä (Figure 7B). The estimated aboveground (i.e. foliage, shoot, stem) growth and respiration began in late March 2014 and 2015, in early April 2016 and 2017, and later in April in 2013 and 2018 according to modelling with CASSIA (Figure 11). The R<sub>R</sub> and root growth modelled were highest shortly after the aboveground growth began to decrease throughout the period 2013–2018 (Figure 11). The growing period for the root growth modelled was very similar in all the years, but ended slightly earlier in 2016 (Figure 11).



**Figure 11**. Aboveground (AG) respiration, AG growth, root respiration ( $R_R$ ), fine-root growth and allocation to mycorrhizal fungi simulated with the whole-tree carbon (C) balance model 'CASSIA' in Hyytiälä (**III**, **IV**) 2013–2018.

The annual C allocation to root growth modelled with CASSIA was 0.64 kg C yr<sup>-1</sup> tree<sup>-1</sup> on average in 2013-2018, being lowest in 2015 and highest in 2014 (Table 3). The annual R<sub>R</sub> modelled was 2.7 kg C yr<sup>-1</sup> tree<sup>-1</sup> on average in 2013–2018, being lowest in 2017 and highest in 2018 (Table 3). The annual root growth was 5.4% and annual  $R_{\rm R}$  23% of the annual photosynthesis estimated with CASSIA modelling. Janssens et al. (2002) estimated that fineroot growth in temperate Scots pine forest in Belgium accounted for 7–8% and  $R_R \sim 16-25\%$ of the GPP. The annual C allocation to belowground symbionts (i.e. mycorrhizae) was 0.57 kg C yr<sup>-1</sup> tree<sup>-1</sup> on average in 2013–2018, being lowest in 2017 and highest in 2016 (Table 3). This was 4.7% of the annual photosynthesis (i.e. GPP), and 14.7% of the NPP on average in 2013–2018, 14.7–17.3% in 2013–2016, but only 11.3% and 11.5% in 2017 and 2018, respectively. Similar results were found by Finlay and Söderström (1992), in which allocation to ectomycorrhizal fungi was estimated to be 15% of the NPP in a Scots pine stand in Sweden, and by Vogt et al. (1982) who estimated that 14% and 15% of the NPP was allocated to ectomycorrhizae in young and old Pacific silver fir (Abies amabilis Douglas ex J. Forbes) stands, respectively. In a <sup>14</sup>C labelling study with Scots pine saplings, Leake et al. (2001) estimated that ~16% of the NPP was allocated to ectomycorrhizal fungi. In contrast, C allocation to belowground symbionts and exudation was estimated by Janssens et al. (2002) to account for 5–15% in a temperate Scots pine stand in Belgium.

The belowground C allocation for root growth, respiration and mycorrhizae modelled with CASSIA resulted annually in 3.9 kg C yr<sup>-1</sup> tree<sup>-1</sup> on average in 2013–2018, which was 33% of the annual photosynthesis. For comparison, the  $R_R$  was more than 50% of the GPP at the northernmost site in Värriö and approximately 15% at the southernmost site in Brasschaat (**II**). This is in line with other studies conducted across a latitudinal gradient in Europe, stating that trees allocate more C to fine roots and their associated mycorrhizae in N-poor subarctic soils than in soils in temperate forests with higher N-availability (Ostonen et al. 2017). Högberg et al. (2002) estimated that trees allocated 63% of the net photosynthetic production (GPP – respiration in foliage) for root growth and respiration in a boreal Scots pine forest in Sweden. In the temperate Scots pine forest in Belgium, the belowground C allocation accounted for 28–49% of the annual GPP (Janssens et al. 2002). On the one hand, trees grow

more absorptive fine roots under N-deficiency (Ostonen et al. 2017), but on the other may invest comparatively more resources in roots to obtain soil water under arid conditions (Ledo et al. 2018).

Year	Growth (kg C yr <sup>-1</sup> tree <sup>-1</sup> )	Respiration (kg C yr <sup>-1</sup> tree <sup>-1</sup> )	Mycorrhiza (kg C yr <sup>-1</sup> tree <sup>-1</sup> )	Total (kg C yr <sup>_1</sup> tree <sup>_1</sup> )
2013	0.65	2.8	0.62	4.08
2014	0.68	3.0	0.61	4.27
2015	0.56	2.6	0.62	3.75
2016	0.64	2.7	0.66	4.01
2017	0.65	2.1	0.41	3.20
2018	0.63	3.1	0.48	4.26

**Table 3.** Carbon (C) allocated for root growth, root respiration ( $R_R$ ), mycorrhizae and as a sumof all in total belowground yearly value per tree modelled with CASSIA in Hyytiälä 2013–2018.

## 5 CONCLUSIONS

In the cool, wet climate of the boreal region, temperature and soil fertility are important factors determining soil C dynamics in forests. However, with global warming upon us, drying of the soils may increase, and thus, soil-water availability may also become a more important factor in boreal forests. Although extremely hot, dry summers have been rare in the boreal region, severe heat waves and droughts have occurred in recent years. Forests with mature trees and large root systems, different ground vegetation species, and their belowground interconnections via mycorrhizal networks are complex systems and rather difficult to study. While many studies about the effects of water-availability on trees and ground vegetation species have been conducted under controlled laboratory conditions, C dynamics in the field may act differently. Therefore, several experiments were conducted in a boreal Scots pine stand located in Hyytiälä, southern Finland and in seven confirs stands along a latitudinal gradient from boreal to temperate climate zones in Northern and central Europe over several growing seasons under varying weather conditions.

The results of this thesis show that competition for resources in the forest floor is intense. The roots of mature trees are strong competitors with wide reach in soil and with their root associated mycorrhizal fungi. When mycorrhizal tree roots are excluded from the soil and competition decreases, the activity of saprotrophic microbes usually increases, sometimes even with intact ground vegetation. Dwarf shrubs also benefit from their ericoid mycorrhizae, but when accompanied by other plants, such as mosses, their activity suppressed.

Trees allocated more photosynthetised C to belowground in the north than in the south. Trees need to grow their root systems larger to scavenge nutrients, because decomposition is slower and forest soil more N-limited in the north than in the south. In the northern boreal zone, trees did not experience a shortage of water, but rather of warmth, while trees in the temperature zone experienced contrasting shortages. With a warming climate, trees in the temperate zone may have even less water available for use during summer, while northern trees probably benefit from increased temperatures, at least with sufficient soil moisture.

Trees from a mature boreal Scots pine stand that were allocated more C belowground in the warmer study years showed less of it in the roots during the colder study years. Respiration and most of the NSC concentrations in the tree roots were also higher in the warmer, drier years than in the cooler, moister study years. The concentrations, especially, of sucrose, glucose and fructose increased with decreasing soil moisture, indicating osmoregulation in the tree roots.  $R_R$  was also positively associated with soil moisture. However, these roots were excavated from the topsoil, which was drier than the deeper soil layers, where part of the roots are located. Although summer 2018 was also hot in Northern Europe, the soil may also have to be drier to affect roots in the deeper soil layers and to visibly affect  $R_R$  in the total soil column.

The method used to study belowground C dynamics should be selected carefully and adjusted or calibrated to suit specific locations. Studying the forest floor is difficult enough to do without causing a disturbance, because all its components are tightly interconnected. Usually some empirical methods for determining belowground C dynamics are needed at least initially, while other non-destructive methods, such as isotopic analysis or modelling, may be possible after other required empirical information is collected.

The results of this dissertation also highlight the need for taking varying weather events into account in estimating the impacts of climate change on soil C dynamics.

## REFERENCES

- Adamczyk B, Ahvenainen A, Sietiö O-M, Kanerva S, Kieloaho A. J, Smolander A, Kitunen V, Saranpää P, Laakso T, Straková P, Heinonsalo J (2016) The contribution of ericoid plants to soil nitrogen chemistry and organic matter decomposition in boreal forest soil. Soil Biol Biochem 103: 394–404. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2016.09.016
- Andrew CJ, Van Diepen LT, Miller RM, Lilleskov EA (2014) Aspen-associated mycorrhizal fungal production and respiration as a function of changing CO<sub>2</sub>, O<sub>3</sub> and climatic variables. Fungal Ecol 10: 70–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.funeco.2013.10.005
- Baumgarten M, Hesse BD, Augustaitienė I, Marozas V, Mozgeris G, Byčenkienė S, Mordas G, Pivoras A, Juonytė D, Ulevičius V, Augustaitis A. Matyssek R (2019) Responses of species-specific sap flux, transpiration and water use efficiency of pine, spruce and birch trees to temporarily moderate dry periods in mixed forests at a dry and wet forest site in the hemi-boreal zone. J Agric Meteorol 75(1): 13–29. https://doi.org/10.2480/agrmet.D-18-00008
- Bengtson P, Barker J, Grayston SJ (2012) Evidence of a strong coupling between root exudation, C and N availability, and stimulated SOM decomposition caused by rhizosphere priming effects. Ecol Evol 2(8): 1843–1852. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.311
- Beringer J, Lynch AH, Chapin FS, Mack M, Bonan GB (2001) The representation of arctic soils in the land surface model: the importance of mosses. J Climate 14(15): 3324– 3335. https://doi.org/10.1175/1520-0442(2001)014<3324:TROASI>2.0.CO;2
- Bequet R, Kint V, Campioli M, Vansteenkiste D, Muys B, Ceulemans R (2012) Influence of stand, site and meteorological variables on the maximum leaf area index of beech, oak and Scots pine. Eur J For Res 131(2): 283–295. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10342-011-0500-x
- Bonan GB (1991) A biophysical surface energy budget analysis of soil temperature in the boreal forests of interior Alaska. Water Resour Res 27(5): 767–781. https://doi.org/10.1029/91WR00143
- Bond-Lamberty B, Thomson A (2010) Temperature-associated increases in the global soil respiration record. Nature 464(7288): 579–583. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08930
- Bond-Lamberty B, Bailey VL, Chen M, Gough CM, Vargas R (2018) Globally rising soil heterotrophic respiration over recent decades. Nature 560(7716): 80–83. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0358-x
- Bradshaw CJ, Warkentin IG (2015) Global estimates of boreal forest carbon stocks and flux. Global Planet Change 128: 24–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloplacha.2015.02.004
- Briceño-Elizondo E, Garcia-Gonzalo J, Peltola H, Kellomäki S (2006) Carbon stocks and timber yield in two boreal forest ecosystems under current and changing climatic conditions subjected to varying management regimes. Environ Sci Policy 9(3): 237– 252. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2005.12.003
- Burton AJ, Pregitzer KS (2003) Field measurements of root respiration indicate little to no seasonal temperature acclimation for sugar maple and red pine. Tree Physiol 23(4): 273–280. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/23.4.273
- Burton A, Pregitzer K, Ruess R, Hendrick R, Allen M (2002) Root respiration in North American forests: effects of nitrogen concentration and temperature across biomes. Oecologia 131(4): 559–568. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-002-0931-7

- Cajander AK (1926) The theory of forest types. Silva Fenn 29(3), article id 7193. https://doi.org/10.14214/aff.7193
- Carrara A, Janssens IA, Yuste JC, Ceulemans R (2004) Seasonal changes in photosynthesis, respiration and NEE of a mixed temperate forest. Agr Forest Meteorol 126(1–2): 15–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2004.05.002
- Chi J, Zhao P, Klosterhalfen A, Jocher G, Kljun N, Nilsson MB, Peichl M (2021) Forest floor fluxes drive differences in the carbon balance of contrasting boreal forest stands. Agr Forest Meteorol 306, 108454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2021.108454
- Clemmensen KE, Bahr A, Ovaskainen O, Dahlberg A, Ekblad A, Wallander H, Stenlid J, Finlay RD, Wardle DA, Lindahl BD (2013) Roots and associated fungi drive longterm carbon sequestration in boreal forest. Science 339(6127): 1615–1618. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1231923
- Clymo RS, Hayward PM (1982) The ecology of *Sphagnum*. In Bryophyte ecology. Springer, Dordrecht, pp 229–289. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-009-5891-3\_8
- Collins M, Knutti R, Arblaster J, Dufresne JL, Fichefet T, Friedlingstein P, Gao X, Gutowski WJ, Johns T, Krinner G, Shongwe M, Tebaldi C, Weaver AJ, Wehner MF, Allen MR, Andrews T, Beyerle U, Bitz CM, Bony S, Booth BB (2013) Long-term climate change: projections, commitments and irreversibility. In Climate Change 2013-The Physical Science Basis: Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, pp 1029–1136.
- Comstedt D, Boström B, Ekblad A (2011) Autotrophic and heterotrophic soil respiration in a Norway spruce forest: Estimating the root decomposition and soil moisture effects in a trenching experiment. Biogeochemistry 104(1–3): 121–132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-010-9491-9
- Curiel YJ, Konôpka B, Janssens IA, Coenen K, Xiao CW, Ceulemans R (2005) Contrasting net primary productivity and carbon distribution between neighbouring stands of *Quercus robur* and *Pinus sylvestris*. Tree Physiol 25(6): 701–712. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/25.6.701
- Dietze MC, Sala A, Carbone MS, Czimczik CI, Mantooth JA, Richardson AD, Vargas R (2014) Nonstructural carbon in woody plants. Annu Rev Plant Biol 65: 667–687. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-050213-040054
- Ding Y, Schiestl-Aalto P, Helmisaari H-S, Makita N, Ryhti K, Kulmala L (2020) Temperature and moisture dependence of daily growth of Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) roots in Southern Finland. Tree Physiol 40(2): 272–283. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tpz131
- Ding Y, Leppälammi-Kujansuu J, Salemaa M, Schiestl-Aalto P, Kulmala L, Ukonmaanaho L, Nöjd P, Minkkinen K, Makita N, Zeleznik P, Merilä P, Helmisaari H-S (2021) Distinct patterns of below-and aboveground growth phenology and litter carbon inputs along a boreal site type gradient. Forest Ecol Manag 489, article id 119081. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2021.119081
- Duursma RA, Kolari P, Perämäki M, Pulkkinen M, Mäkelä A, Nikinmaa E, Hari P, Aurela M, Berbigier P, Bernhofer C, Grünwald T, Loustau D, Mölder M, Verbeeck H, Vesala T (2009) Contributions of climate, leaf area index and leaf physiology to variation in gross primary production of six coniferous forests across Europe: a model-based analysis. Tree Physiol 29(5): 621–639. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tpp010
- Fenn KM, Malhi Y, Morecroft MD (2010) Soil CO<sub>2</sub> efflux in a temperate deciduous forest: Environmental drivers and component contributions. Soil Biol Biochem 42(10): 1685– 1693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2010.05.028

- Fernandez CW, Kennedy PG (2016) Revisiting the 'Gadgil effect': Do interguild fungal interactions control carbon cycling in forest soils? New Phytol 209(4): 1382–1394. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.13648
- Finlay RD, Söderström B (1992) "Mycorrhiza and carbon flow to the soil" in Mycorrhizal Functioning, ed MF Allen. Chapman and Hall, New York, pp 134–160.
- Gadgil RL, Gadgil PD (1971) Mycorrhiza and litter decomposition. Nature 233, 133. https://doi.org/10.1038/233133a0
- Gadgil PD, Gadgil RL (1975) Suppression of litter decomposition by mycorrhizal roots of *Pinus radiata*. New Zealand Forest Service, pp 33–41.
- Galiano L, Timofeeva G, Saurer M, Siegwolf R, Martínez-Vilalta J, Hommel R, Gessler A (2017) The fate of recently fixed carbon after drought release: towards unravelling C storage regulation in *Tilia platyphyllos* and *Pinus sylvestris*. Plant Cell Environ 40(9): 1711–1724. https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.12972
- Goulden ML, Crill PM (1997) Automated measurements of CO<sub>2</sub> exchange at the moss surface of a black spruce forest. Tree Physiol 17(8–9): 537–542. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/17.8-9.537
- Gornall JL, Jónsdóttir IS, Woodin SJ, Van der Wal R (2007) Arctic mosses govern belowground environment and ecosystem processes. Oecologia 153(4): 931–941. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-007-0785-0
- Grossiord C, Sevanto S, Dawson TE, Adams HD, Collins AD, Dickman LT, Newman BD, Stockton EA, McDowell NG (2017) Warming combined with more extreme precipitation regimes modifies the water sources used by trees. New Phytol 213(2): 584–596. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14192
- Hagenbo A, Hadden D, Clemmensen KE, Grelle A, Manzoni S, Mölder M, Ekblad A, Fransson P (2019) Carbon use efficiency of mycorrhizal fungal mycelium increases during the growing season but decreases with forest age across a *Pinus sylvestris* chronosequence. J Ecol 107(6): 2808–2822. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2745.13209
- Hanson PJ, Edwards NT, Garten CT, Andrews JA (2000) Separating root and soil microbial contributions to soil respiration: A review of methods and observations. Biogeochemistry 48(1): 115–146. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1006244819642
- Hari P, Kulmala M (2005) Station for measuring Ecosystem-Atmosphere relations (SMEAR II). Boreal Environ Res 10: 315–322.
- Hartmann H, Trumbore S (2016) Understanding the roles of nonstructural carbohydrates in forest trees-from what we can measure to what we want to know. New Phytol 211(2): 386–403. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.13955
- Hartmann H, Bahn M, Carbone M, Richardson AD (2020) Plant carbon allocation in a changing world-challenges and progress: introduction to a virtual issue on carbon allocation. New Phytol 227(4): 981–988. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.16757
- Hautala H, Tolvanen A, Nuortila C (2008) Recovery of pristine boreal forest floor community after selective removal of understorey, ground and humus layers. Plant Ecol 194(2): 273–282. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11258-007-9290-0
- Heinemeyer A, Hartley IP, Evans SP, Carreira de La Fuente JA. Ineson P (2007) Forest soil CO<sub>2</sub> flux: uncovering the contribution and environmental responses of ectomycorrhizas. Glob Change Biol 13(8): 1786–1797. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01383.x.
- Heinemeyer A, Wilkinson M, Vargas R, Subke J-A, Casella E, Morison JIL Ineson P (2012) Exploring the "overflow tap" theory: Linking forest soil CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes and individual mycorrhizosphere components to photosynthesis. Biogeosciences 9: 79–95. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-9-79-2012.

- Helmisaari H-S, Makkonen K, Kellomäki S, Valtonen E, Mälkönen E (2002) Below- and above-ground biomass, production and nitrogen use in Scots pine stands in eastern Finland. Forest Ecol Manag 165(1–3): 317–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1127(01)00648-X
- Hopkins F, Gonzalez-Meler MA, Flower CE, Lynch DJ, Czimczik C, Tang J, Subke JA (2013) Ecosystem-level controls on root-rhizosphere respiration. New Phytol 199(2): 339–351. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.12271
- Horemans JA, Janssens IA, Gielen B, Roland M, Deckmyn G, Verstraeten A, Neirynck J, Ceuleans R (2020) Weather, pollution and biotic factors drive net forest - atmosphere exchange of CO<sub>2</sub> at different temporal scales in a temperate-zone mixed forest. Agr Forest Meteorol 291: 108059. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2020.108059
- Hothorn T, Bretz F, Westfall P (2008) Simultaneous inference in general parametric models. Biometrical J 50(3): 346–363. https://doi.org/10.1002/bimj.200810425
- Högberg P, Nordgren A, Buchmann N, Taylor AFS, Ekblad A, Högberg MN, Nyberg G, Ottosson-Löfvenius M, Read DJ (2001) Large-scale forest girdling shows that current photosynthesis drives soil respiration. Nature 411: 789–792. https://doi.org/10.1038/35081058
- Högberg P, Nordgren A, Ågren GI (2002) Carbon allocation between tree root growth and root respiration in boreal pine forest. Oecologia 132(4): 579–581. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-002-0983-8
- IPCC 2014: Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Core Writing Team, R.K. Pachauri and L.A. Meyer (eds). IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland, 151 pp.
- Ilvesniemi H, Pumpanen J, Duursma R, Hari P, Keronen P, Kolari P, Kulmala M, Mammarella I, Nikinmaa E, Rannik Ü, Pohja T, Siivola E, Vesala T (2010) Water balance of a boreal Scots pine forest. Boreal Environ Res 15: 375–396. http://hdl.handle.net/10138/233136
- Janssens IA, Sampson DA, Cermak I, Meiresonne L, Riguzzi F, Overloop S, Ceulemans R (1999) Above- and belowground phytomass and carbon storage in a Belgian Scots pine stand. Ann For Sci 56(2): 81–90. https://doi.org/10.1051/forest:19990201
- Janssens IA, Lankreijer H, Matteucci G, Kowalski AS, Buchmann N, Epron D, Pilegaard K, Kutsch W, Longdoz B, Grünwald T, Montagnani L, Dore S, Rebmann C, Moors EJ, Grelle A, Rannik Ü, Morgenstern K, Oltchev S, Clement R, Guðmundsson J, Minerbi S, Berbigier P, Ibrom A, Moncrieff J, Aubinet M, Bernhofer C, Jensen NO, Vesala T, Granier A, Schulze E-D, Lindroth A, Dolman AJ, Jarvis PG, Ceulemans R, Valentini R (2001) Productivity overshadows temperature in determining soil and ecosystem respiration across European forests. Glob Change Biol 7(3): 269–278. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2486.2001.00412.x.
- Janssens IA, Sampson DA, Curiel-Yuste J, Carrara A, Ceulemans R (2002) The carbon cost of fine root turnover in a Scots pine forest. Forest Ecol Manag 168(1–3): 231–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1127(01)00755-1
- Jansson PE, Svensson M, Kleja DB, Gustafsson D (2008) Simulated climate change impacts on fluxes of carbon in Norway spruce ecosystems along a climatic transect in Sweden. Biogeochemistry 89(1): 81–94. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-007-9147-6
- Jones DL, Nguyen C, Finlay RD (2009) Carbon flow in the rhizosphere: carbon trading at the soil-root interface. Plant Soil 321(1): 5–33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-009-9925-0

- Kasischke ES (2000) Boreal ecosystems in the global carbon cycle. In Fire, climate change, and carbon cycling in the boreal forest. Springer, New York, pp 19–30. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-21629-4\_2
- Keenan TF, Gray J, Friedl MA, Toomey M, Bohrer G, Hollinger DY, Munger JW, O'Keefe J, Schmid HP, Wing IS, Yang B, Richardson AD (2014) Net carbon uptake has increased through warming-induced changes in temperate forest phenology. Nat Clim Change 4(7): 598–604. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2253
- Kim J-Y, Mahé A, Brangeon J, Prioul J-L (2000) A Maize Vacuolar Invertase, IVR2, Is Induced by Water Stress. Organ/Tissue Specificity and Diurnal Modulation of Expression. Plant Physiol 124(1): 71–84. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.124.1.71
- Kirschbaum MU (2000) Forest growth and species distribution in a changing climate. Tree Physiol 20(5–6): 309–322. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/20.5-6.309
- Klein T, Siegwolf RT, Körner C (2016) Belowground carbon trade among tall trees in a temperate forest. Science 352(6283): 342–344. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aad6188
- Kolari P, Lappalainen HK, Hänninen H, Hari P (2007) Relationship between temperature and the seasonal course of photosynthesis in Scots pine at northern timberline and in southern boreal zone. Tellus B 59(3): 542–552. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0889.2007.00262.x
- Kolari P, Kulmala L, Pumpanen J, Launiainen S, Ilvesniemi H, Hari P, Nikinmaa E (2009) CO<sub>2</sub> exchange and component CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes of a boreal Scots pine forest. Boreal Environ Res 14: 761–783. http://hdl.handle.net/10138/233561
- Koppenaal RS, Tschaplinski TJ, Colombo SJ (1991) Carbohydrate accumulation and turgor maintenance in seedling shoots and roots of two boreal conifers subjected to water stress. Can J Bot 69(11): 2522–2528. https://doi.org/10.1139/b91-314
- Kulmala L, Pumpanen J, Kolari P, Muukkonen P, Hari P, Vesala T (2011) Photosynthetic production of ground vegetation in different-aged Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) forests. Can J Forest Res 41(10): 2020–2030. https://doi.org/10.1139/x11-121.
- Kulmala L, Pumpanen J, Kolari P, Dengel S, Berninger F, Köster K, Matkala L, Vanhatalo A, Vesala T, Bäck J (2019) Inter- and intra-annual dynamics of photosynthesis differ between forest floor vegetation and tree canopy in a subarctic Scots pine stand. Agr Forest Meteorol 271: 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2019.02.029
- Kutsch WL, Bahn M, Heinemeyer A (eds) (2009) Soil carbon dynamics: an integrated methodology. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511711794
- Kuzyakov Y (2006) Sources of  $CO_2$  efflux from soil and review of partitioning methods.
- Soil Biol Biochem 38(3): 425–448. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2005.08.020 Kuzyakov Y, Xu X (2013) Competition between roots and microorganisms for nitrogen: mechanisms and ecological relevance. New Phytol 198(3): 656–669. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.12235
- Körner C (2003) Carbon limitation in trees. J Ecol 91: 4–17. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2745.2003.00742.x
- Lagergren F, Lindroth A (2002) Transpiration response to soil moisture in pine and spruce trees in Sweden. Agr Forest Meteorol 112(2): 67–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1923(02)00060-6
- Lagergren F, Jönsson AM, Linderson H, Lindroth A (2019) Time shift between net and gross CO<sub>2</sub> uptake and growth derived from tree rings in pine and spruce. Trees 33(3): 765-776. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00468-019-01814-9
- Lavigne MB, Boutin R, Foster RJ, Goodine G, Bernier PY, Robitaille G (2003) Soil respiration responses to temperature are controlled more by roots than by

decomposition in balsam fir ecosystems. Can J Forest Res 33(9): 1744-1753. https://doi.org/10.1139/x03-090

- Leake JR, Donnelly DP, Saunders EM, Boddy L, Read DJ (2001) Rates and quantities of carbon flux to ectomycorrhizal mycelium following <sup>14</sup>C pulse labeling of *Pinus sylvestris* seedlings: effects of litter patches and interaction with a wood-decomposer fungus. Tree Physiol 21(2–3): 71–82. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/21.2-3.71
- Ledo A, Paul KI, Burslem DF, Ewel JJ, Barton C, Battaglia M, Brooksbank K, Carter J, Eid T.H, England JR, Fitzgerald A, Jonson J, Mencuccini M, Montagu KD, Montero G, Mugasha WA, Pinkard E, Roxburgh S, Ryan CM, Ruiz-Peinado R, Sochacki S, Specht A, Wildy D, Wirth C, Zerihun A, Chave J (2018) Tree size and climatic water deficit control root to shoot ratio in individual trees globally. New Phytol 217(1): 8–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14863
- Lindroth A, Holst J, Heliasz M, Vestin P, Lagergren F, Biermann T, Cai Z, Mölder M (2018) Effects of low thinning on carbon dioxide fluxes in a mixed hemiboreal forest. Agr Forest Meteorol 262 59–70: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2018.06.021
- Lindroth A, Holst J, Linderson ML, Aurela M, Biermann T, Heliasz M, Chi J, Ibrom A, Kolari P, Klemedtsson L, Krasnova A, Laurila T, Lehner I, Lohila A, Mammarella I, Mölder M, Ottosson-Löfvenius M, Peichl M, Pilegaard K, Soosaar K, Vesala T, Vestin P, Weslien P, Nilsson M (2020) Effects of drought and meteorological forcing on carbon and water fluxes in Nordic forests during the dry summer of 2018. Philos T R Soc B 375(1810), article id 20190516. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2019.0516
- Liu Z, Kimball JS, Parazoo NC, Ballantyne AP, Wang WJ, Madani N, Pan CG, Watts JD, Reichle RH, Sonnentag O, Marsh P, Hurkuck M, Helbig M, Quinton WL, Zona D, Ueyama M, Kobayashi H, Euskirchen ES (2019) Increased high-latitude photosynthetic carbon gain offset by respiration carbon loss during an anomalous warm winter to spring transition. Glob Change Biol 26(2): 682–696. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14863
- Mackay DS, Savoy PR, Grossiord C, Tai X, Pleban JR, Wang DR, McDowell NG, Adams HD, Sperry JS (2020) Conifers depend on established roots during drought: results from a coupled model of carbon allocation and hydraulics. New Phytol 225(2): 679– 692. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.16043
- Makita N, Hirano Y, Dannoura M, Kominami Y, Mizoguchi T, Ishii H, Kanazawa Y (2009) Fine root morphological traits determine variation in root respiration of *Quercus serrata*. Tree Physiol 29(4): 579–585. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tpn050
- Makita N, Kosugi Y, Dannoura M, Takanashi S, Niiyama K, Kassim AR, Nik AR (2012) Patterns of root respiration rates and morphological traits in 13 tree species in a tropical forest. Tree Physiol 32(3): 303–312. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tps008
- Makita N, Yaku R, Ohashi M, Fukuda K, Ikeno H, Hirano Y (2013) Effects of excising and washing treatments on the root respiration rates of Japanese cedar (*Cryptomeria japonica*) seedlings. J For Res-JPN 18(4): 379–383. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10310-012-0355-0
- Makita N, Pumpanen J, Köster K, Berninger F (2016) Changes in very fine root respiration and morphology with time since last fire in a boreal forest. Plant Soil 402: 303–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-016-2801-9
- Martínez-Vilalta J, Sala A, Asensio D, Galiano L, Hoch G, Palacio S, Piper FI, Lloret F (2016) Dynamics of non-structural carbohydrates in terrestrial plants: A global synthesis. Ecol Monogr 86(4): 495–516. https://doi.org/10.1002/ecm.1231

- Matkala L, Kulmala L, Kolari P, Aurela M, Bäck J (2021) Resilience of subarctic Scots pine and Norway spruce forests to extreme weather events. Agr Forest Meteorol 296, article id 108239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2020.108239
- McMahon SM, Parker GG, Miller DR (2010) Evidence for a recent increase in forest growth. P Natl Acad Sci 107(8): 3611–3615. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0912376107
- Minunno F, Peltoniemi M, Launiainen S, Aurela M, Lindroth A, Lohila A, Mammarella I, Minkkinen K, Mäkelä A (2016) Calibration and validation of a semi-empirical flux ecosystem model for coniferous forests in the Boreal region. Ecol Model 341: 37–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2016.09.020
- Morén AS, Lindroth A (2000) CO<sub>2</sub> exchange at the floor of a boreal forest. Agr Forest Meteorol 101(1): 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1923(99)00160-4
- Moyano FE, Kutsch WL, Rebmann C (2008) Soil respiration fluxes in relation to photosynthetic activity in broad-leaf and needle-leaf forest stands. Agr Forest Meteorol 148(1): 135–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2007.09.006
- Mäkelä A, Kolari P, Karimäki J, Nikinmaa E, Perämäki M, Hari P (2006) Modelling five years of weather-driven variation of GPP in a boreal forest. Agr Forest Meteorol 139(3–4): 382–398. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2006.08.017
- Mäkelä A, Pulkkinen M, Kolari P, Lagergren F, Berbigier P, Lindroth A, Loustau D, Nikinmaa E, Hari P (2008) Developing an empirical model of stand GPP with the LUE approach: analysis of eddy covariance data at five contrasting conifer sites in Europe. Glob Change Biol 14(1): 92–108. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01463.x
- Nehls U (2008) Mastering ectomycorrhizal symbiosis: the impact of carbohydrates. Journal Exp Bot 59(5): 1097–1108. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erm334
- Niederer M, Pankow W, Wiemken A (1992) Seasonal changes of soluble carbohydrates in mycorrhizas of Norway spruce and changes induced by exposure to frost and desiccation. Eur J Forest Pathol 22(5): 291–299. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0329.1992.tb00796.x
- O'Donnell JA, Romanovsky VE, Harden JW, McGuire AD (2009) The effect of moisture content on the thermal conductivity of moss and organic soil horizons from black spruce ecosystems in interior Alaska. Soil Sci 174(12): 646–651. https://doi.org/10.1097/ss.0b013e3181c4a7f8
- Ostonen I, Truu M, Helmisaari H-S, Lukac M, Borken W, Vanguelova E, Godbold DL, Lõhmus K, Zang U, Tedersoo L, Preem J-K, Rosenvald K, Aosaar J, Armolaitis K, Frey J, Kabral N, Kukumägi M, Leppälammi-Kujansuu J, Lindroos A-J, Merilä P, Napa U, Nöjd P, Parts K, Uri V, Varik M, Truu J (2017) Adaptive root foraging strategies along a boreal-temperate forest gradient. New Phytol 215(3): 977–991. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14643
- Peltoniemi M, Pulkkinen M, Aurela M, Pumpanen J, Kolari P, Mäkelä A (2015) A semiempirical model of boreal-forest gross primary production, evapotranspiration, and soil water-calibration and sensitivity analysis. Boreal Environ Res 20: 51–171. http://urn.fi/URN:NBN:fi-fe2016082623054
- Peters W, Bastos A, Ciais P, Vermeulen A (2020) A historical, geographical and ecological perspective on the 2018 European summer drought. Philos T R Soc B 375(1810), article id 20190505. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2019.0505
- Phillips LA, Ward V, Jones MD (2014) Ectomycorrhizal fungi contribute to soil organic matter cycling in sub-boreal forests. ISME J 8: 699–713. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2013.195
- Pickles BJ, Wilhelm R, Asay AK, Hahn AS, Simard SW, Mohn WW (2017) Transfer of <sup>13</sup>C between paired Douglas-fir seedlings reveals plant kinship effects and uptake of

exudates by ectomycorrhizas. New Phytol 214(1): 400–411. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.14325

- Pirinen P, Simola H, Aalto J, Kaukoranta J, Karlsson P, Ruuhela R (2012) Tilastoja Suomen ilmastosta 1981–2010 - Climatological statistics of Finland 1981–2010. Ilmatieteen laitos - Finnish Meteorological Institute.
- Pregitzer KS, King JS, Burton AJ, Brown SE (2000) Responses of tree fine roots to temperature. New Phytol 147(1): 105–115. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1469-8137.2000.00689.x
- Pumpanen J, Ilvesniemi H, Kulmala L, Siivola E, Laakso H, Kolari P, Helenelund C, Laakso M, Uusimaa M, Hari P (2008) Respiration in boreal forest soil as determined from carbon dioxide concentration profile. Soil Sci Soc Am J 72(5): 1187–1196. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2007.0199
- Pumpanen J, Kulmala L, Linden A, Kolari P, Nikinmaa E, Hari P (2015) Seasonal dynamics of autotrophic respiration in boreal forest soil estimated by continuous chamber measurements. Boreal Environ Res 20: 637–650. http://hdl.handle.net/10138/161532
- R Core Team (2019) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. https://www.R-project.org/
- Raich JW, Schlesinger WH (1992) The global carbon dioxide flux in soil respiration and its relationship to vegetation and climate. Tellus B 44(2): 81–99. https://doi.org/10.3402/tellusb.v44i2.15428
- Rakonczay Z, Seiler JR, Samuelson LJ (1997) A method for the in situ measurement of fine root gas exchange of forest trees. Environ Exp Bot 37(2–3): 107–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0098-8472(96)01048-9
- Read D (1991) Mycorrhizas in ecosystems. Experientia 47: 376–391. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01972080
- Read DJ, Perez-Moreno J (2003) Mycorrhizas and nutrient cycling in ecosystems–a journey towards relevance? New Phytol 157(3): 475-492. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1469-8137.2003.00704.x
- Reichstein M, Falge E, Baldocchi D, Papale D, Aubinet M, Berbigier P, Bernhofer C, Buchmann N, Gilmanov T, Granier A, Grünwald T, Havránková K, Ilvesniemi H, Janous D, Knohl A, Laurila T, Lohila A, Loustau D, Matteucci G, Meyers T, Miglietta F, Ourcival J-M, Pumpanen J, Rambal S, Rotenberg E, Sanz M, Tenhunen J, Seufert G, Vaccari F, Vesala T, Yakir D, Valentini R (2005) On the separation of net ecosystem exchange into assimilation and ecosystem respiration: review and improved algorithm. Glob Change Biol 11(9): 1424–1439. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2005.001002.x
- Rogiers SY, Holzapfel BP, Smith JP (2011) Sugar accumulation in roots of two grape varieties with contrasting response to water stress. Ann Appl Biol 159(3): 399–413. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7348.2011.00505.x
- Rustad L, Campbell J, Marion G, Norby R, Mitchell M, Hartley A, Cornelissen J, Gurevitch J (2001) A meta-analysis of the response of soil respiration, net nitrogen mineralization, and aboveground plant growth to experimental ecosystem warming. Oecologia 126(4): 543–562. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004420000544
- Salemaa M, Derome J, Nöjd P (2008) Response of boreal forest vegetation to the fertility status of the organic layer along a climatic gradient. Boreal Environ Res 13 (Suppl. B): 48–66. http://urn.fi/URN:NBN:fi-fe2016083123306
- Salmon Y, Lintunen A, Dayet A, Chan T, Dewar R, Vesala T, Höltta T (2020) Leaf carbon and water status control stomatal and nonstomatal limitations of photosynthesis in trees. New Phytol 226(3): 690–703. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.16436

- Santalahti M, Sun H, Sietiö O-M, Köster K, Berninger F, Laurila T, Pumpanen J, Heinonsalo J (2018) Reindeer grazing alter soil fungal community structure and litter decomposition related enzyme activities in boreal coniferous forests in Finnish Lapland. Appl Soil Ecol 132: 74–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2018.08.013
- Schiestl-Aalto P, Kulmala L, Mäkinen H, Nikinmaa E, Mäkelä A (2015) CASSIA a dynamic model for predicting intra-annual sink demand and interannual growth variation in Scots pine. New Phytol 206(2): 647–659. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.13275
- Shahbaz M, Bengtson P, Mertes JR, Kulessa B, Kljun N (2022) Spatial heterogeneity of soil carbon exchanges and their drivers in a boreal forest. Sci Total Environ 831, 154876. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.154876
- Sietiö O-M, Tuomivirta T, Santalahti M, Kiheri H, Timonen S, Sun H, Fritze H, Heinonsalo J (2018) Ericoid plant species and *Pinus sylvestris* shape fungal communities in their roots and surrounding soil. New Phytol 218(2): 738–751. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.15040
- Smith SE, Read DJ 2008 Mycorrhizal Symbiosis 3rd edition. Academic Press, London.
- Soudzilovskaia NA, van Bodegom PM, Cornelissen JH (2013) Dominant bryophyte control over high-latitude soil temperature fluctuations predicted by heat transfer traits, field moisture regime and laws of thermal insulation. Funct Ecol 27(6): 1442–1454. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12127
- Stähli M, Hessel K, Eriksson J, Lindahl A (1995) Physical and chemical description of the soil at the NOPEX central tower site. Department of Hydrology, Uppsala University NOPEX Technical Report 16, pp 20.
- Swanson RV, Flanagan LB (2001) Environmental regulation of carbon dioxide exchange at the forest floor in a boreal black spruce ecosystem. Agr Forest Meteorol 108(3): 165–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1923(01)00243-X
- Trudgill D, Honek A, Li D, van Straalen NM (2005) Thermal time-concepts and utility. Ann Appl Biol 146(1): 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7348.2005.04088.x
- Ťupek B, Launiainen S, Peltoniemi M, Sievänen R, Perttunen J, Kulmala L, Penttilä T, Lindroos A-J, Hashimoto S, Lehtonen A (2019) Evaluating CENTURY and Yasso soil carbon models for CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and organic carbon stocks of boreal forest soil with Bayesian multi-model inference. Eur J Soil Sci 70: 847–858. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.12805
- Ueyama M, Iwata H, Harazono Y, Euskirchen ES, Oechel WC, Zona D (2013) Growing season and spatial variations of carbon fluxes of Arctic and boreal ecosystems in Alaska (USA). Ecol Appl 23(8): 1798–1816. https://doi.org/10.1890/11-0875.1
- Vesala T, Suni T, Rannik Ü, Keronen P, Markkanen T, Sevanto S, Grönholm T, Smolander A, Kulmala M, Ilvesniemi H, Ojansuu R, Uotila A, Levula J, Mäkelä A, Pumpanen J, Kolari P, Kulmala L, Altimir N, Berninger F, Nikinmaa E, Hari P (2005) Effect of thinning on surface fluxes in a boreal forest. Global Biogeochem Cy 19(2), article id GB2001. https://doi.org/10.1029/2004GB002316
- Villarreal-Ruiz L, Anderson IC, Alexander IJ (2004) Interaction between an isolate from the *Hymenoscyphus ericae* aggregate and roots of *Pinus* and *Vaccinium*. New Phytol 164(1): 183–192. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01167.x
- Vogel JG, Valentine DW, Ruess RW (2005) Soil and root respiration in mature Alaskan black spruce forests that vary in soil organic matter decomposition rates. Can J Forest Res 35(1): 161–174. https://doi.org/10.1139/x04-159
- Vogt KA, Grier CC, Meier CE, Edmonds RL (1982) Mycorrhizal role in net primary production and nutrient cycling in *Abies amabilis* ecosystems in Western Washington. Ecology 63(2): 370–380. https://doi.org/10.2307/1938955

- Vrålstad T (2004) Are ericoid and ectomycorrhizal fungi part of a common guild? New Phytol 164(1): 7–10. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01180.x
- Wang X, Liu L, Piao S, Janssens IA, Tang J, Liu W, Chi Y, Wang J, Xu S (2014) Soil respiration under climate warming: differential response of heterotrophic and autotrophic respiration. Glob Change Biol, 20(10): 3229–3237. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12620
- Wardle DA, Zackrisson O (2005) Effects of species and functional group loss on island ecosystem properties. Nature 435(7043): 806–810. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03611
- Wiemken V, Ineichen K (1993) Effect of temperature and photoperiod on the raffinose content of spruce roots. Planta, 190(3): 387–392. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00196968
- Yan T, Qu T, Song H, Sun Z, Zeng H, Peng S (2019) Ectomycorrhizal fungi respiration quantification and drivers in three differently-aged larch plantations. Agr Forest Meteorol 265: 245–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2018.11.024
- Zackrisson O, Nilsson MC, Dahlberg A, Jäderlund A (1997) Interference mechanisms in conifer-*Ericaceae*-feathermoss communities. Oikos 78(2): 209–220. https://doi.org/10.2307/3546287
- Zackrisson O, Nilsson MC, J\u00e4derlund A, Wardle DA (1999) Nutritional effects of seed fall during mast years in boreal forest. Oikos 84(1): 17–26. https://doi.org/10.2307/3546862
- Zang U, Goisser M, Häberle KH, Matyssek R, Matzner E, Borken W (2014) Effects of drought stress on photosynthesis, rhizosphere respiration, and fine-root characteristics of beech saplings: A rhizotron field study. J Plant Nutr Soil Sc 177(2): 168–177. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201300196